MUNICIPALITY OF BETHEL PARK ALLEGHENY COUNTY, PENNSYLVANIA

IN RE: REGULAR COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES

COUNCIL MEMBERS

John Oakes (President) Joseph A. Consolmagno (Vice President) Todd S. Cenci David C. Espinar Lindsay Flinn Joseph Janosik Kim Kamenicky Viola Garis Jim Jenkins

Municipal Manager: Kristen Denne Assistant Manager: Jhad Burns

Mayor: Jack T. Allen

Police Chief: Dave Arnold

Solicitor: Robert L. McTiernan, Esquire

DATE: Monday, May 12, 2025 TIME: 7:30 p.m.

PLACE: Municipality of Bethel Park

5100 West Library Avenue

Bethel Park, Pennsylvania 15102

```
P-R-O-C-E-E-D-I-N-G-S
1
2
         (Commencing at approximately 7:30 p.m.)
3
               PRESIDENT OAKES: Good evening,
4
     everyone. Welcome to our May 12, 2025 Regular
5
     Council Meeting. Thank you, everyone, for
6
     coming.
7
               Ms. Denne, would you please call the
8
     roll.
9
               MS. DENNE: Mr. Consolmagno?
10
               MR. CONSOLMAGNO: Here.
11
               MS. DENNE: Ms. Kamenicky?
12
               MS. KAMENICKY: Here.
13
               MS. DENNE: Mr. Oakes?
               PRESIDENT OAKES: Here.
14
15
               MS. DENNE: Mr. Cenci?
16
               He called in this evening. He's not
17
     able to make it due to an emergency.
18
               MS. DENNE: Mr. Janosik?
19
               MR. JANOSIK: Here.
20
               MS. DENNE: Mr. Jenkins?
21
               MR. JENKINS: Here.
2.2
               MS. DENNE: Mr. Espinar?
2.3
               MR. ESPINAR: Here.
               MS. DENNE: Ms. Garis?
24
25
               MS. GARIS: Here.
```

1 MS. DENNE: Ms. Flinn?

MS. FLINN: Here.

3 PRESIDENT OAKES: Eight members

4 present.

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

2.2

2.3

24

25

5 Could we now please stand for the 6 Pledge of Allegiance.

7 | - - -

8 (Whereupon, the Pledge of Allegiance 9 was recited.)

10 PRESIDENT OAKES: Two quick things,
11 first, under Chair Announcements.

There be will be no Library

Director's Report this evening. Stay tuned

for next month's public meeting for an update.

Second, we had our major storm event on April 29th. And all of us here couldn't be more thankful and proud of our Public Works, our Police, our Fire, our EMS, and all the volunteers that helped with the major storm event. Very, very thankful. Thank you, everyone, very much.

And that's all I have under Chair Announcements.

I'm going to move now to Shade Tree
Commission Appointment and Parks and

```
Recreation Board Appointments; and
1
     Mr. Consolmagno.
2
               MR. CONSOLMAGNO: I move to
3
4
     appointment Lindsey Boyko to the Shade Tree
     Commission with a term to expire 12/31/2030.
5
               MR. JANOSIK: Second.
6
7
               PRESIDENT OAKES: I have a motion
8
     from Mr. Consolmagno, a second from
9
     Mr. Janosik that we appoint Lindsey Boyko to
10
     the Shade Tree Commission with a term to
11
     expire 12/31/2030.
12
               Any questions or comments?
13
                      (No response.)
               PRESIDENT OAKES: Ms. Denne, would
14
15
     you please call the roll.
16
               MS. DENNE: Mr. Consolmagno?
17
               MR. CONSOLMAGNO: Yes.
18
               MS. DENNE: Ms. Kamenicky?
19
               MS. KAMENICKY:
                               Yes.
20
               MS. DENNE: Mr. Oakes?
21
               PRESIDENT OAKES: Yes.
2.2
               MS. DENNE: Mr. Janosik?
2.3
               MR. JANOSIK: Yes.
24
               MS. DENNE: Mr. Jenkins?
25
               MR. JENKINS: Yes.
```

```
MS. DENNE: Mr. Espinar?
1
               MR. ESPINAR: Yes.
2
3
               MS. DENNE: Ms. Garis?
4
               MS. GARIS: Yes.
               MS. DENNE: Ms. Flinn?
5
6
               MS. FLINN: Yes.
7
               PRESIDENT OAKES: 8 to 0; motion
8
     carries.
9
               Mr. Consolmagno?
10
               MR. CONSOLMAGNO: Parks and
11
     Recreation Board Appointment.
12
               I move to appoint Jennifer Mills to
13
     the Parks and Recreation Board with a term to
14
     expire 12/31/2028.
15
               MR. ESPINAR: Second.
16
               PRESIDENT OAKES: I have a motion
17
     from Mr. Consolmagno and a second from
18
     Mr. Espinar that we move to appoint Jennifer
     Mills to the Parks and Rec Board with a term
19
20
     to expire 12/31/2028.
21
               Any questions or comments on this
2.2
     item?
2.3
                      (No response.)
```

you please call the roll.

PRESIDENT OAKES: Ms. Denne, would

24

```
MS. DENNE: Mr. Consolmagno?
1
2
               MR. CONSOLMAGNO: Yes.
3
               MS. DENNE: Ms. Kamenicky?
4
               MS. KAMENICKY: Yes.
5
               MS. DENNE: Mr. Oakes?
6
               PRESIDENT OAKES: Yes.
7
               MS. DENNE: Mr. Janosik?
8
               MR. JANOSIK: Yes.
               MS. DENNE: Mr. Jenkins?
9
10
               MR. JENKINS: Yes.
11
               MS. DENNE: Mr. Espinar?
12
               MR. ESPINAR: Yes.
13
               MS. DENNE: Ms. Garis?
14
               MS. GARIS: Yes.
15
               MS. DENNE: Ms. Flinn?
16
               MS. FLINN: Yes.
17
               PRESIDENT OAKES: Motion carries 8
18
     to 0.
19
               We now would like to turn to the
20
     Reports of the Officials, and the Police
21
     Chief's Report; Chief Arnold.
2.2
               CHIEF ARNOLD: Good evening,
2.3
     everyone.
               This week is National Police Week.
24
```

It's a time to give special recognition in

honor of those police officers who have lost their lives in the line of duty.

2.3

In 2024, there were 148 officers in the United States who paid the ultimate sacrifice. Please keep those officers and their families in your thoughts and prayers this week. And we truly appreciate the support that we receive from our residents.

Moving along, I'd like to bring attention to some fraud and scam reports we have received over the past few weeks. We've had several residents report they fell victim to a scam and lost significant amounts of money. We also had a report of a scammer who was able to spoof the Police Department's phone number.

So here are some tips to help avoid from being victimized: Do not offer any personal information or payments over the phone; call back to a number that you know is legitimate or go in person; the Police Department will never ask you for money and no legitimate business will require payment over the phone; use caution when interacting with anyone that you do not know on social

1 media; never pay a company or a person who is 2 requesting money from an unusual payment 3 method such as gift cards, crypto currency, 4 wire transfers or money apps; shred important 5 documents; and lock credit cards that are 6 rarely used, lock them up; never click on a 7 link that is sent to you or give someone control or remote access to your computer or 8 9 mobile devices; monitor bank accounts, medical 10 statements, and your credit report for any 11 unusual activity.

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

2.2

2.3

24

25

Some upcoming events that we have.

First Responder Bike Rodeo, on Saturday,

June 7th, from 10:00 a.m. to 1:00 p.m. It's

going to be at the deck hockey parking lot in

the county park, right there along Corrigan

Drive. Registration info can be found on the

LifeBuilders website and on our social media

pages. There will be food, music, bike safety

checks, and a safety course.

Emergency vehicles will be on display. And every child will receive a new bike helmet. We are also looking for donations of new and gently used bicycles so that we do not have to turn anyone away who

```
does not have their own bicycle. Information
on bike donations can be found on our social
media pages as well.
```

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

2.2

2.3

24

25

That's all I have for tonight.

PRESIDENT OAKES: Thank you, Chief.

Any questions or comments?

(No response.)

PRESIDENT OAKES: Okay. Hearing none, can we now change to the Fire Chief's Report; and Assistant Chief Uselman.

MR. USELMAN: Thank you.

Good evening, Council, residents of Bethel Park. My name is Rob Uselman. I am the Assistant Chief of the Bethel Park Volunteer Fire Company.

Tonight, I'm going to give you the April rundown for the Chief's Report for April 2025.

We actually had a lot of calls this past month, obviously due to the storm-related incident that we had on April 29th. And we'll get into that in a few seconds here.

But we had 110 total incidents, which is normally about double what we run in a current month. Some big ones was, we had

eight structure fires, two cooking fires, two vehicle fires, four hazardous conditions, gas leaks, one residential lockout, three good intent calls, one smoke scare, and 33 fire alarms and CO alarms. Those were our basic calls.

2.3

And then on, obviously, April 29th, as Council noted, that there was a significant weather event that came through Bethel Park.

We actually had 57 incidents between 5:20 that night and 7:00 a.m. on Wednesday morning.

That's normally what we run in a month on average.

So, it was a very significant weather event. The unofficial wind speed that I saw measured at Allegheny County Airport in West Mifflin was around 70 miles an hour. Just to put that in perspective, a small tornado, an EFO tornado is rated between 65 and 85 miles an hour.

So the wind that came through Bethel Park and the South Hills was basically a small tornado. And it was like a straight line of wind. So, it was a very significant weather event.

Luckily, we are glad to report, and I haven't spoke with the Chief, but the incidents that we were on, there was no injuries. There was some pretty significant damage to some homes, though, where trees fell on some houses. And, like I said, it's -- luckily, nobody injured that event.

2.2

2.3

We would like to thank the residents of Bethel Park who were out to support us.

They were very cooperative. We didn't have any major issues. And they heeded the warnings that we were given and told to them.

One thing I will say is one of those calls was we had 26 wires down, power lines down. If you ever see a wire down, treat it as if it's an active live wire. Electricity is very dangerous.

So, we always say don't approach a wire if it's down. Call the base, call the dispatch, we'll come down and verify that it's down. We have special equipment that will let us know if it's energized or not. But we don't even go near them. We actually call the power company and let them handle it. So, that's one big thing that we talk about.

We're actually very proud of our responding members that answered the call that night. We sent out a page about 5:00 p.m. to start a stand-by as we saw the weather event coming and we knew it was going to be significant. Our first dispatch was at 5:20. In between 5:20 and 11:00 p.m., we answered 55 incidents.

2.3

So, we were very busy that night.

And meaning that we're busy, we have 57 active members. 40 of the members that are currently active were actually out that night and around the community.

So, we pretty much had the whole department out there active. So, I can't say enough about our membership. Very proud of the personnel that we have. We try and provide the best training for our members so we can provide the best service for the community of Bethel Park. So, very proud of how we did that night.

With that being said, we are

100 percent volunteer. We need help. I'm not
going to lie. I've been doing this 25 years.

This is the lowest our manpower has been in

those 25 years.

2.3

So, anybody that would like to join, membership's great. We got a gym down at the fire hall that's free. You just have to join. Okay? So, there's lots of things you can do. We're always looking for help. And there's always something to do down at the fire company.

So, if you're interested, you can go onto our website bethelparkvfc.org. There's an application there. Or if you want to stop down, most Mondays we're there, training. Or we have a meeting tonight, so we're there.

The other thing is is being that we're 100 percent volunteer, we do require donations from the Municipal- -- or not from the Municipality, but from the residents. We do receive tax dollars from the Municipality, but that pays for our buildings.

All the other equipment that we purchase, the apparatus, the radios, the gear, that's a significant expense. So we do require donations from the Municipality and the residents. We do send out three mailers a year. You should receive an envelope in the

1 mail.

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

2.3

24

25

much.

That is, right now, the only way we 2 solicit. So, if you receive a phone call from 3 4 us, we do not solicit by phone, per Chief 5 Arnold's message. If you have a question or concern that it may be a scam, please call the 6 7 fire company and leave us a message and someone will get back to you and confirm that 8 9 we are not trying to scam you.

But it is important that we receive donations. And we appreciate the donations that we receive. There's other ways you can donate. You can go out to our website bethelparkvfc.com, and there's information out there that you can pay as well.

Once again, we thank the community. We thank Council. We thank everybody for support, Public Works and the Police desk -- you know, police officers. It's -- it's a great community to be a part of.

And that's all we have.

PRESIDENT OAKES: Thank you very

(Applause.)

PRESIDENT OAKES: Any questions or

comments?

2.3

2 (No response.)

PRESIDENT OAKES: Okay. Hearing none, I'd like to turn now to the Manager's Report; and Ms. Denne.

MS. DENNE: Yes. Just a couple things going on in the community. I'm not going to take away the Mayor's thunder, because he's going to talk about Memorial Day.

But we do have our Touch-A-Truck coming this Sunday. And if someone has not been to our Touch-A-Truck event, it is a wonderful event. And anybody who is interested in any type of vehicle, not just Public Works vehicles, please attend. It is from 12:00 to 3:00 on Slater Road at our Public Works facility.

It is truly a great event. And I've been in municipal government for 25 years, and can say this is the best Touch-A-Truck there is anywhere in the State of Pennsylvania.

Our Farmers' Market started last week. And even though we did have that storm, you know, kind of still brewing, it was a great turnout.

We started a couple weeks early this year. We're going to end a couple weeks later. A lot of the regulars were back for the Farmers' Market. I was glad to see them after the hiatus over the winter.

2.2

2.3

I'm very fortunate in that -- the
Chief touched on May 15th, J.F.K. had resolved
that to be Peace Officer Day in the United
States of America. Next week, May 18th to
May 24th is National Pubic Works Week.

All of our employees do a lot for our communities. I am very fortunate to have a really great Police Department and an absolutely wonderful Public Works Department, who make my job every -- really, really easy and help me to look good every day.

I think they do a lot more for the community than people can understand. They are selfless, and sacrifice a lot of time away from their families and their friends, available pretty much 24 hours a day.

You know, when the rest of us are ducking away from bad weather, they're the ones who going out in it. There's no real thought of, you know, "This is going to be --

you know, I'm going home." Because at any second, they could be called back out. The police are 24 hours, seven days a week.

Again, if the weather's bad, they don't get to say, "I'm not going in today." They're going out no matter what.

2.3

So, I'm going to begin with a quote and end with a quote that really sums up what all of the men and women on both of these departments. We have 39 officers within the Police Department. We have 20 individuals that work in our Public Works Department, and they all the truly do serve this community.

To describe what probably all of them go through every day is, "I'm a citizen temporarily, but I'm just working in public service for now," and that was Ronald Regan.

Again, that is selfless. It doesn't matter the time of day, the holiday, the weather, or if it's a weekend, they're required to serve. And people don't see that, you know, how hard that can be on an individual and also their families.

So I don't only thank you for your service, I thank your families allowing us to

1 have you for that service because it is weighing on them.

2.3

I am so fortunate -- and the Fire Department talked about the collaboration. You know, there was a major storm that came through this area a couple weeks ago, and the amount of collaboration between the departments was amazing.

You know, there was live wires.

There was trees everywhere. There was a lot of dangerous situations. There was never a thought in my head that night that it wasn't being taken care of. And that's because all of these people over the years have learned how to work together and handle emergency situations.

It really -- I'm never prouder here than the day after a big emergency of how well things have been taken care of. And it's only because of these people here.

It's not me, by any means. I'm in the background running phone calls and sending emails and taking notes. It's these people on the ground that make it work and keep everybody in this community safe.

So, the last thing that I'd like, really, for people to remember when they think about public servants, they're humans at the end of the day. They're somebody's mom.

There's somebody's dad. They're somebody's brother. They're just humans.

2.3

And they're put into situations where they oftentimes don't have all the tools they need to get things done, but they make it safe and they keep it going.

And this is a quote from Jesse

Jackson, "We may have to be judged by the work

we try to do. It's public service, not

perfect service."

And I wish that everybody would just take a step back when they are annoyed because the street is closed off, when they're mad because they see a police officer who is going to put them on a detour. They're not doing that because they're bored. They're doing it because they're trying to keep you safe, and they want you to get home in one piece.

Think of that the next time you feel inconvenienced by a detour, somebody flagging you in another direction, someone asking you

2.0

```
not to speed, request to get your cars off the
street during inclement weather so the plow
truck can get through. Just keep that in
mind.

But I thank you all of you. And I
thank, you know, all of you that are here
```

tonight. You guys really -- you serve this community, and you make us all very proud.

And thank you for your service.

10 PRESIDENT OAKES: Thank you very

Okay. Thank you, Ms. Denne.

11

17

18

19

20

21

2.2

2.3

24

25

much.

Now I'd like to bring up Mayor Allen for the Mayor's Report.

MAYOR ALLEN: That was very good,

Ms. Denne.

MS. DENNE: Yeah, but you get the nice plaque. So I got -- just got to do, you know, the wordsmithing.

MAYOR ALLEN: Well, it seems like every- -- everyone's celebrated in the same month of the year.

So, I have, actually, three proclamations this evening. The first one, we've had a couple people. The Police Chief

and Ms. Denne talked about National Police

Memorial Week, which is this week.

2.3

So, Chief, if you could come up.

I'll read the end of the -- the bottom part of the proclamation.

It's a proclamation for National Police Memorial Week, May 11th to the 17th. Whereas, in appreciation of the outstanding efforts of our Bethel Park Law Enforcements, it's appropriate to recognize the value and accomplishments of the Bethel Park Police Department by designating National Police Memorial Week.

And, therefore, I, Mayor Jack Allen, do hereby proclaim the week of May 11th to the 17th, 2025 is National Police Memorial Week.

That the Council of the Municipality of Bethel Park wishes to specifically recognize the Police Department during National Police Memorial Week for its superior service to Bethel Park.

And I encourage the community to observe this week with appropriate programs, ceremonies and activities. And it has my signature on it.

2.2

```
1
               So, Chief, congratulations.
2
               CHIEF ARNOLD: Thank you, sir.
3
                       (Applause.)
4
               MAYOR ALLEN: If he didn't have his
5
     own report, I'm sure he would have said
6
     something.
7
               Okay. That's this week. Now, next
     week is National EMS Week. So, our people
8
9
     from EMS, if you could come up, please.
10
               Welcome. And thanks for all you do.
     Again, it's National EMS Week May 18th to the
11
12
     24th.
13
               Okay. Proclamation finishes up,
14
     whereas, it is appropriate to recognize the
15
     value and accomplishments of emergency medical
16
     service providers and, in particular,
17
     Tri-Community South's dedication and highly
18
     skilled team by designating Emergency Medical
19
     Service Week.
20
               Now, therefore, I, Mayor Jack Allen,
21
     as the Mayor of Bethel Park, do hereby
2.2
     proclaim the week of May 18th through the 24th
2.3
     as Emergency Medical Service Week, with the
24
     theme -- and they have theme every year -- "We
```

25

Care For Everyone."

2.3

```
1
               The community is encouraged to
     recognize the value and accomplishments of all
2
3
     those involved in the emergency medical
4
     services as a vital public service. And the
5
     Council of the Municipality of Bethel Park
     wishes to specifically recognize Tri-Community
6
7
     South EMS for its superior service to Bethel
     Park and the entire South Hills.
8
               And, again, I encourage the community
9
10
     to observe this week with appropriate
11
     programs, ceremonies and activities, signed
12
     Mayor Jack Allen.
13
                       (Applause.)
14
               MAYOR ALLEN: Nobody?
15
               UNIDENTIFIED PERSON: No, I'm good.
16
     Thank you very much.
               MAYOR ALLEN: I don't know if anyone
17
18
     remembers when Nora was here, we had to put a
19
     ten-minute time limit on her.
20
               So, well, thank you very much for
21
     your service to the community.
2.2
               UNIDENTIFIED PERSON: Thank you.
2.3
                       (Applause.)
24
               MAYOR ALLEN: And finally, Public
25
     Works, do you want to come up? See how many
```

1 do.

2.3

MS. DENNE: We got the whole crew here tonight, so...

MAYOR ALLEN: All right.

MR. JANOSIK: All 20.

MAYOR ALLEN: All 20.

This gentleman I see every day, but I've never seen him in street clothes.

Okay. This is Public Works Week is
May 18th to the 24th. And whereas, the year
2025 marks the 65th Annual National Public
Works Week sponsored by the American Public
Works Association and Canadian Public Works
Association, resolved, I, Mayor Jack Allen, as
the Mayor of the Municipality of Bethel Park
do hereby designate the week of May 18th to
the 24th, 2025 as National Public Works Week.

I urge all citizens to join with representatives of the American Public Works Association and government agencies in recognizing our Public Works professionals, engineers, managers, and employees, and to recognize substantial contributions they make to protecting the health, safety, and quality of life for all Municipality of Bethel Park.

And that the Council of the 1 2 Municipality of Bethel Park wishes to 3 specifically recognize Bethel Park Public 4 Works for its superior service to Bethel Park. 5 And I encourage the community again to observe this week in appropriate programs, 6 7 ceremonies and activities, and signed Mayor 8 Allen. I'll give that to you. 9 10 And I also want to --11 (Applause.) 12 MAYOR ALLEN: So, normally the only 13 time you see these men and Susie is when it's 14 snowing. So, we get more accolades in Bethel 15 Park than anybody. Anyone will tell you the 16 roads are fine here. When they leave Bethel, 17 then they're taking their chance, whether it's 18 to the south, the east, it doesn't make any 19 difference. 20 So, thank you for all you do. And 21 thanks for keeping those roads clean. 22 (Applause.) 2.3 MR. CONSOLMAGNO: Are you done, Jack? 24 MAYOR ALLEN: Nope. I have the next

25

half hour.

And finally, I want to recognize a group. What we've been doing all year, recognizing volunteer organization that helps the community. This month, May, we're recognizing the Blackhawk Family Relief Fund.

2.3

So, if you guys would come up here.

(Applause.)

MAYOR ALLEN: Guys and girls. And before I present this to them, I just want to mention that when we had that storm in -- was it 2018, I think? 2018?

They were out there. We were working on streets cleaning basements out, whatever we could do. This is the organization that only, you know, helped. They supplied the families with monetary gifts, food. And especially Chris leading the organization.

So, the plaque that I have is the year 2025 Year of Community Involvement. In recognition of all your contributions making a difference in Bethel Park, awarded for exemplary service and commitment to excellence to the Blackhawk Family Relief Fund, May 12, 2025.

(Applause.)

2.7

```
MAYOR ALLEN: Now, Chris is -- he's
1
2
     not one to shy from the microphone, so...
3
               MR. VAN DYKE: I'll just say it's a
4
     privilege helping the citizens of Bethel Park.
5
     We all love Bethel Park, speaking on behalf of
     all our board members. And we just -- we
6
7
     enjoy it. You know, it's very heartwarming to
     take care of people. But, thank you.
8
9
               MAYOR ALLEN:
                            And thank you very much
10
     for all you do for the community.
11
                       (Applause.)
12
               MAYOR ALLEN: And, Mr. President,
13
     that's my report.
14
               PRESIDENT OAKES: I was running away.
15
               MAYOR ALLEN: Well, you can run away.
16
               PRESIDENT OAKES: Thank you, Mayor.
17
               Now I'd like to turn to Resident
18
     Comments for non-agenda items only.
19
               Does anyone want to speak for
20
     non-agenda items only?
21
               Please state your name and address
22
     for the record. There will be one -- three
2.3
     minutes to speak.
24
               MR. MOURY: Start the clock. Hi.
25
     I'm Tim Moury, 108 Heather Drive.
```

I was hoping I'd never have to be here. But being told and watching what happened at last month's meeting, I think it's very important to clarify, not only to everybody here, but the residents of the community about our recreation.

2.3

There was a few members that spoke.

And I'll address one particular comment at the end. But number one is, more than 25 years ago we had problem with fields and scheduling.

And it was all done by the recreation director. And it seemed like if you knew an elected official, you could get the premium time and you could get what you wanted.

What we did at that time was start the Sports Coalition. The Sports Coalition was, really, all the organizations that used the field sports. They would meet in January or February of each year. The Recreation Director would give them all the field time that was available, and it was up to each organization to work out amongst themselves to figure out, you know, who going to be using what fields.

And for 25 years, it's worked rather

well. About six or seven years ago, there was an issue initially. The Municipality took care of the fields. They made the determination whether they're open or closed. As it evolved, the groups ended up taking it over.

2.3

And probably six or seven years ago, it was decided that the Municipality was going to take it back because of the complaints we got from the organizations and we got from the community about the conditions of our fields.

We invested a lot of money at that time in equipment and training for our people. And the buy-in from the sports groups were we were going to be able to make some of the decisions on whether the fields were open or closed.

For the most part, that worked really well. I'm sure there were bumps in the road.

But, unfortunately, at last month's meeting -
I'm going to quote the one letter. I won't

say the person's name, but the letter's signed

"Bethel Park vice president, Baseball vice

president, Bethel Park High School counselor,

Foundation for PennWest California

vice president."

2.2

2.3

The safety issue that was addressed.

Understand, the insurance company always told

us that if you had a safety concern, the field

should be closed, or whatever it was, and be

rectified or there's liability.

This isn't a staff decision. This was a policy decision by Council with the direction of the insurance carrier. It wasn't a one Public Works person that was responsible.

The second one was, the person wanted to meet with the Public Works director regarding the fields. As I said earlier, when we created the coalition, each organization had one person that was to be the communicator to the Public Works. If not, early on, we had 20, 30 people coming. And it wasn't what's best for the organization. It was what's best for the person who called.

So it was decided at that time, and everybody agreed, that that information -that was going to be one person. In January of this year -- excuse me. In February, I believe, they had a coalition meeting. They

reviewed the field policy that you're going to
be voting on tonight -- the updated policy.

And any problems, issues with the fields,
that's when these things should have been
addressed. Because you have a capital budget
to do, you need to plan ahead.

2.3

There's also the Challenge Grant program. Each group or organization, if they define things that they need to be fixed, there's a Challenge Grant up to \$25,000 that the Municipality would be more than willing to share with.

At those meetings, this person, the Bethel Park High School counselor attended, not one thing was brought up.

Speaking of the lights, and it says in here at Simmons, there was more than -PRESIDENT OAKES: Please conclude your comments.

MR. MOURY: There was only about 30.

I guess the whole moral of the story
is, policies are decisions made by you. I'm
disappointed there's a member of Council that
has went to these people to encourage them to
come to the microphone.

That's not the way good government
should work. And if you have a personal
vendetta, you should leave it at the door.
And it's unfortunate this person came to the
microphone and said these things. I don't
think it represents the School District very
well.

Thank you.

2.2

2.3

PRESIDENT OAKES: Thank you.

Anybody else who would like to speak on non-agenda items, you can come to the microphone for non-agenda items.

(No response.)

PRESIDENT OAKES: Hearing none, we're now going to change to the Consent Agenda.

The Consent Agenda, there won't be really any deliberation.

But I would like to mention that
Bills and Payrolls, the number one
overwhelming thing on this month's Bills and
Payrolls was our payment to Waste Management.
So that's why it's a little bit over our
normal average because of that garbage
payment.

So, Mr. Consolmagno, would you go

```
1
     ahead with the Consent Agenda.
2
              MR. CONSOLMAGNO: There's six items
3
     on the Consent Agenda: Bills and Payrolls,
4
     Approval of Minutes, Bethel Park Elementary
5
     School Development Bond Reduction Request
     No. 1, Bethel Trails Residential Development
6
7
     Bond Reduction Request No. 1, 2025 Road Paving
8
     Project, and the Route 88 and Milford Signal
     Upgrades Pay Application No. 1.
9
10
              PRESIDENT OAKES: Do I have a second?
11
              MR. JANOSIK: Second.
12
              CHAIRMAN OAKES: I have a -- I have
13
     a motion from Mr. Consolmagno and a second
14
     from Mr. Janosik that we approve the Consent
15
     Agenda of item A, Bills and Payrolls; B,
16
     Approval of Minutes; C, Elementary School Bond
17
     Reduction; D, Bethel Trails Bond Reduction;
```

20 Ms. Denne, would you please call the roll.

and Milford Signal Upgrades.

2025 Road Paving Project, E; and F, Route 88

18

19

22

2.3

24

25

MS. DENNE: Mr. Consolmagno?

MR. CONSOLMAGNO: Yes.

MS. DENNE: Ms. Kamenicky?

MS. KAMENICKY: Yes.

```
MS. DENNE: Mr. Oakes?
1
2
               PRESIDENT OAKES: Yes.
3
               MS. DENNE: Mr. Cenci?
4
               (No response.)
5
               MS. DENNE: Mr. Janosik?
6
               MR. JANOSIK: Yes.
7
               MS. DENNE: Mr. Jenkins?
8
               MR. JENKINS: Yes.
9
               MS. DENNE: Mr. Espinar?
10
               MR. ESPINAR: Yes.
11
               MS. DENNE: Ms. Garis?
12
               MS. GARIS: Yes.
13
               MS. DENNE: Ms. Flinn?
14
               MS. FLINN: Yes.
15
               PRESIDENT OAKES: Motion carries 8
16
     to 0.
17
               Mr. Consolmagno?
18
               MR. CONSOLMAGNO: That's all.
19
               PRESIDENT OAKES: Okay. Now I'd like
20
     to turn to Citizens Comments for General
21
     Policy and Finance. And we have one person
22
     signed up to speak.
2.3
               Would you please come to the
     microphone and state your name and address for
24
```

the record. You'll have three minutes to

1 speak.

2.3

MR. LORENZI: John Lorenzi, 1636

Holly Hill Drive.

I just wanted to come out today to address the Field Coalition Policy that I think is going to be voted on here today. But before I do, I want to say that, you know, hearing some of the comments before, I'll leave those at the door.

But since my appearance here and

Baseball's appearance as a whole and

Softball's appearance as whole, the situations

at the field has -- have drastically improved.

The lights are on, the kids are playing, the

families are getting to enjoy their kids

playing sports.

And, again, that is the purpose, right? That's what we all strive for. And so I just wanted to say thank you to the various entities that helped to make that happen and helped to make a change.

As for the Field Coalition document, which you're likely, on the agenda, about to vote on, I just would like to encourage the opportunity for feedback, yes, which we were

provided, but also the opportunity to -- when meaningful feedback is provided, to actually make changes in that document.

2.3

It was referenced that we have these meetings every January and February. And we do, but no changes are made. No changes were made based on our comments. And if this document is the same that you saw in the caucus room, then no changes have been made based on our comments or Softball's, who received this document on Friday before Mother's Day.

And also, just referencing the -- the Challenge Grant. The person who wrote that letter, myself, actually did attend the Rec Board meeting in which sheds were discussed. We asked for money for the sheds. The Recreational Board was in our favor in advocating for us, and those were turned down, and some policy was used there.

So, some inaccuracies in that statement. But, you know, I just wanted to address that in particular.

So, thank you for your time. And, again, thank you for helping the kids get on

```
1 the fields. Thank you.
```

- 2 PRESIDENT OAKES: Thank you very
- 3 much.
- 4 (Applause.)
- 5 PRESIDENT OAKES: Okay. Now I'd like
- 6 to turn to General Policy and Finance; and
- 7 Ms. Kamenicky.
- MS. KAMENICKY: Thank you,
- 9 Mr. President.
- I have two items tonight. The first
- 11 one is the Field Coalition and Athletic Field
- 12 Use Policy.
- I move to approve the Field Coalition
- 14 and Athletic Field Use policies.
- MR. JANOSIK: Second.
- 16 CHAIRMAN OAKES: I have a motion
- 17 from Ms. Kamenicky and a second from
- 18 Mr. Janosik to approve the Field Coalition and
- 19 Athletic Field Use policies.
- 20 Any questions or comments on this
- 21 item?
- MR. JENKINS: Mr. President?
- 23 | PRESIDENT OAKES: Mr. Jenkins.
- 24 MR. JENKINS: We've discussed it a
- 25 little bit in the back. I just want to say

- one more time, I think that the addition to this policy, the page titled Athletic Field Use, was rushed through.
- The bylaws of Parks and Rec say that

 it's supposed to go to Parks and Rec first.

 And they're supposed to then make a

 recommendation to Council.
 - We saw it on the 28th of April and rushed it through, and said we'd vote on it now, tonight. The Parks and Rec had it on their agenda on May 7th. So I just want to express that I really feel that this was done backwards.
- PRESIDENT OAKES: Thank you very much, Mr. Jenkins.

9

10

11

12

13

18

19

20

21

22

2.3

24

- Any other questions or comments?

 (No response.)
 - PRESIDENT OAKES: Okay. Very

 quickly. I don't want to really belabor it.

 But this Board really creates and adjusts

 policies, is what we're supposed to do. We're legislatures.
 - Our Rec Director made really good changes to this policy. And there's a difference, I think, in the policies and some

of the side things, grants, a number of things. There's policies and then there's other things that are included with that.

These are just the policies, understand, for this.

2.3

We did a workshop meeting, a committee meeting. No input was given from Council. We had people that came up to the microphone. No input was given during that committee meeting from any member of public or any of the Field Coalition, anybody that was in attendance at our public -- at our public committee meeting last month.

The Parks and Rec Board did review this. And we're okay with everything that's on it with no issues.

So, that being said, if there's no other questions or comments, Ms. Denne, would you please call the roll.

MS. DENNE: Mr. Consolmagno?

MR. CONSOLMAGNO: No.

MS. DENNE: Ms. Kamenicky?

MS. KAMENICKY: Yes.

MS. DENNE: Mr. Oakes?

PRESIDENT OAKES: Yes.

MS. DENNE: Mr. Janosik? 1 MR. JANOSIK: Yes. 2 3 MS. DENNE: Mr. Jenkins? 4 MR. JENKINS: No. 5 MS. DENNE: Mr. Espinar? 6 MR. ESPINAR: No. 7 MS. DENNE: Ms. Garis? MS. GARIS: Yes. 8 9 MS. DENNE: Ms. Flinn? 10 MS. FLINN: Yes. 11 PRESIDENT OAKES: Motion carries 5 to 3. 12 13 Ms. Kamenicky? 14 MS. KAMENICKY: I have one other item 15 this evening. The 2025 IT RFP Vendor 16 Selection. 17 I move to approve Jenlor as the new 18 IT MSP for \$9,049 per month for 24 months, 19 with the moneys coming from the General Fund 20 IT Contract Services Budget, line item 418526. 21 MR. JANOSIK: Second. 22 PRESIDENT OAKES: I have a motion

from Ms. Kamenicky, a second from Mr. Janosik

that we approve Jenlor as the new IT MSP for

\$9,049 per month for 24 months, with moneys

2.3

24

```
1
     coming from the General Fund IT Contract
     Services Budget, line item 418526.
2
3
               Any questions or comments on this
4
     item?
5
               MS. KAMENICKY: Yes. Mr. President?
               MR. CONSOLMAGNO: Go ahead.
6
7
               MS. KAMENICKY: I just want to say
8
     this contract was up, so the staff recommended
9
     and met with many different IT providers and
10
     unanimously decided that this was the way to
11
     go.
12
               Their proximity to our Municipal
13
     office would allow them to respond to
14
     emergencies a little more quickly, so we
15
     decided to go with the staff recommendation of
16
     Jenlor.
17
               PRESIDENT OAKES: Thank you very
18
     much.
19
               Any other questions or comments?
20
               MR. CONSOLMAGNO: Mr. Oakes.
21
               PRESIDENT OAKES:
                                  Mr. Consolmagno.
22
               MR. CONSOLMAGNO: I will not be
2.3
     voting on this. I will be abstaining due to
24
     the fact that an individual in my family works
```

for one of the companies. Thank you.

```
PRESIDENT OAKES: Thank you very
1
2
     much, Mr. Consolmagno.
3
               Any other questions or comments?
4
                      (No response.)
5
               PRESIDENT OAKES: Ms. Denne, would
6
     you please call the roll.
               MS. DENNE: Mr. Consolmagno --
7
               MR. CONSOLMAGNO: Abstain.
8
9
               MS. DENNE: -- has abstained.
10
               Ms. Kamenicky?
11
               MS. KAMENICKY: Yes.
12
               MS. DENNE: Mr. Oakes?
13
               PRESIDENT OAKES: Yes.
14
               MS. DENNE: Mr. Janosik?
15
               MR. JANOSIK: Yes.
16
               MS. DENNE: Mr. Jenkins?
17
               MR. JENKINS: Yes.
18
               MS. DENNE: Mr. Espinar?
19
               MR. ESPINAR: Yes.
20
               MS. DENNE: Ms. Garis?
21
               MS. GARIS: Yes.
2.2
               MS. DENNE: Ms. Flinn?
2.3
               MS. FLINN: Yes.
24
               PRESIDENT OAKES: Motion carries; 7
25
     yeses, one abstention.
```

4.3

```
1
               Ms. Kamenicky?
               MS. KAMENICKY: I have no other items
2
3
     tonight. Thank you.
4
               PRESIDENT OAKES: Okay. Any comments
5
     for Health, Safety and Welfare? Citizens
     comments for Health, Safety and Welfare?
6
7
                      (No response.)
               PRESIDENT OAKES: Hearing none, I
8
9
     would like to now change to Mr. Janosik in
10
     Health, Safety and Welfare.
11
               MR. JANOSIK: Thank you, President
12
     Oakes.
13
               Four items for Health, Safety and
14
     Welfare this evening.
15
               Item No. 1 is the Allegheny Arms
16
     Weapons Trade In.
17
               I move to approve the sale of eight
     retired less lethal Mossberg 500 18-inch
18
19
     barreled shotguns to Allegheny Arms at $100
20
     each, for $800 total. This money will be
21
     applied to the General Fund's Ammunition
2.2
     Budget, line item 4106390000.
2.3
              MR. JENKINS: Second.
24
               PRESIDENT OAKES: Okay. I have a
```

motion from Mr. Janosik, a second from

```
1
     Mr. Jenkins that we approve the sale of eight
     retired less lethal Mossberg 500 18-inch
2
3
     barreled shotguns to Allegheny Arms at $100
4
     each, for $800 total. This money will be
5
     applied to the General Fund's Ammunition
6
     Budget, line item 4106390000.
7
               Any questions or comments on this
8
     item?
9
                     (No response.)
10
               PRESIDENT OAKES: Very quickly. We
11
     purchased new rifles last month. I believe
12
     they have them in, so now we're retiring these
13
     rifles and then selling them.
14
               Ms. Denne, would you please call the
15
     roll.
16
               MS. DENNE: Mr. Consolmagno?
17
               MR. CONSOLMAGNO: Yes.
18
               MS. DENNE: Ms. Kamenicky?
19
               MS. KAMENICKY: Yes.
20
               MS. DENNE: Mr. Oakes?
21
               PRESIDENT OAKES: Yes.
2.2
               MS. DENNE: Mr. Janosik?
2.3
               MR. JANOSIK: Yes.
24
               MS. DENNE: Mr. Jenkins?
25
               MR. JENKINS: Yes.
```

4.5

```
MS. DENNE: Mr. Espinar?
1
               MR. ESPINAR: Yes.
2
3
               MS. DENNE: Ms. Garis?
4
               MS. GARIS: Yes.
               MS. DENNE: Ms. Flinn?
5
6
               MS. FLINN: Yes.
7
               PRESIDENT OAKES: Motion carries 8
8
     to 0.
9
               Mr. Janosik?
10
               MR. JANOSIK: Next item, Stop Sign
11
     Ordinance 05-12-25A at Summit and Driftwood.
               I move to approve an update to
12
13
     Ordinance No. 65.24.1, Stop Signs, to
14
     including placing a stop sign at Summit Street
     and Driftwood Drive.
15
16
               MR. CONSOLMAGNO: Second.
17
               PRESIDENT OAKES: Okay. I have a
18
     motion from Mr. Janosik, a second from
19
     Mr. Consolmagno that we approve Ordinance
20
     05-12-25A, an update to Ordinance 65.24.1,
21
     Stop Signs, to including placing a stop sign
22
     at Summit Street and Driftwood Drive.
2.3
               Any questions or comments on this
24
     item?
25
               MR. JANOSIK: President Oakes?
```

```
PRESIDENT OAKES: Mr. Janosik.
1
               MR. JANOSIK: Yeah, real quick. This
2
3
     is right down the road here. It's a T where
4
     Summit meets Driftwood. And there's currently
5
     no stop signs there, so people kind of move
     freely through that little section.
6
7
               I travel it all the time on my way to
8
     the high school to pick up the boys and drop
     them off. So this is a much needed safety
9
10
     precaution.
11
               I appreciate it, Chief. That's all.
12
               PRESIDENT OAKES: Any other questions
13
     or comments?
14
                      (No response.)
15
               PRESIDENT OAKES: Ms. Denne, would
16
     you please call the roll.
17
               MS. DENNE: Mr. Consolmagno?
18
               MR. CONSOLMAGNO: Yes.
19
               MS. DENNE: Ms. Kamenicky?
20
               MS. KAMENICKY: Yes.
21
               MS. DENNE: Mr. Oakes?
22
               PRESIDENT OAKES: Yes.
2.3
               MS. DENNE: Mr. Janosik?
24
               MR. JANOSIK: Yes.
25
               MS. DENNE: Mr. Jenkins?
```

```
MR. JENKINS: Yes.
1
               MS. DENNE: Mr. Espinar?
2
3
               MR. ESPINAR: Yes.
               MS. DENNE: Ms. Garis?
4
5
               MS. GARIS:
                           Yes.
               MS. DENNE: Ms. Flinn?
6
7
               MS. FLINN: Yes.
8
               PRESIDENT OAKES: Motion carries 8
     to 0.
9
10
               Mr. Janosik?
11
               MR. JANOSIK: Next item, No Parking
12
     Sign Ordinance 05-12-25B Approval.
13
               I move to approve an update to
14
     Ordinance No. 1-13-92C and Ordinance
15
     No. 1-13-92D to have the no parking signs
16
     align with the proper time periods for no
17
     parking and to be more -- and to add more
18
     specific and sufficient signage to those
19
     locations.
20
               MR. CONSOLMAGNO: Second.
21
               PRESIDENT OAKES: I have a -- I have
22
     a motion from Mr. Janosik, a second from
2.3
     Mr. Consolmagno that we approve Ordinance
24
     05-12-25B, an update to Ordinance 1-13-92C,
25
```

Ordinance No. 1-13-92D to have the no parking

```
signs align with the proper time periods for
1
     no parking and add more specific and
2
3
     sufficient signage to those locations.
4
               Any questions or comments on those
     items?
5
                      (No response.)
6
7
               MR. JANOSIK: President Oakes?
               PRESIDENT OAKES: Mr. Janosik.
8
               MR. JANOSIK: Yeah, real quick. This
9
10
     affects Murray and Boyer roads, which are off
11
     of Berryman, going down Route 88 towards the
12
     south of the community. I just wanted to make
13
     sure I mentioned the roads that this was
14
     affecting.
15
               Thank you.
16
               PRESIDENT OAKES: Thank you very
17
     much.
               Any other questions or comments?
18
19
                      (No response.)
               PRESIDENT OAKES: Hearing none,
20
21
     Ms. Denne, would you please call the roll.
22
               MS. DENNE: Mr. Consolmagno?
2.3
               MR. CONSOLMAGNO: Yes.
24
               MS. DENNE: Ms. Kamenicky?
25
               MS. KAMENICKY: Yes.
```

```
MS. DENNE: Mr. Oakes?
1
               PRESIDENT OAKES: Yes.
2
3
               MS. DENNE: Mr. Janosik?
4
               MR. JANOSIK: Yes.
               MS. DENNE: Mr. Jenkins?
5
6
               MR. JENKINS: Yes.
7
               MS. DENNE: Mr. Espinar?
8
               MR. ESPINAR: Yes.
9
               MS. DENNE: Ms. Garis?
10
               MS. GARIS: Yes.
11
               MS. DENNE: Ms. Flinn?
12
               MS. FLINN: Yes.
13
               PRESIDENT OAKES: Motion carries 8
14
     to 0.
15
               Mr. Janosik?
16
               MR. JANOSIK: Last item under Health,
17
     Safety and Welfare. Civil Service List
18
     Extension for Eligible New Hires.
19
               I move to approve extending the Civil
20
     Service listing of new hire candidates for an
21
     additional year, to be effective July 2025 to
```

MR. ESPINAR: Second.

July 2026.

22

24 PRESIDENT OAKES: I have a -- I have

25 a motion by Mr. Janosik, a second from

```
1
     Mr. Espinar that we approve the Civil Service
     listing of new hire candidates for an
2
3
     additional year to be effective July 2025 to
4
     July 2026.
5
               Any questions or comments on this
6
     item?
7
               MR. JANOSIK: Yeah, real quick. This
     came at the recommendation of Chief Arnold.
8
9
     This is the list we use to update and to
10
     hire -- bring on new hires for the Police
11
     Department when it's needed. And so we're
12
     just extending this for when the time comes,
13
     if it comes.
14
               PRESIDENT OAKES: Perfect.
15
               Any other questions or comments?
16
                      (No response.)
17
               PRESIDENT OAKES: Ms. Denne, would
18
     you please call the roll.
19
               MS. DENNE: Mr. Consolmagno?
20
               MR. CONSOLMAGNO: Yes.
21
               MS. DENNE: Ms. Kamenicky?
2.2
               MS. KAMENICKY: Yes.
               MS. DENNE: Mr. Oakes?
2.3
24
               PRESIDENT OAKES: Yes.
25
               MS. DENNE: Mr. Janosik?
```

```
MR. JANOSIK: Yes.
1
               MS. DENNE: Mr. Jenkins?
2
3
               MR. JENKINS: Yes.
4
               MS. DENNE: Mr. Espinar?
5
               MR. ESPINAR: Yes.
               MS. DENNE: Ms. Garis?
6
7
               MS. GARIS: Yes.
               MS. DENNE: Ms. Flinn?
8
9
               MS. FLINN: Yes.
10
               PRESIDENT OAKES: Motion carries 8
11
     to 0.
               Mr. Janosik?
12
13
               MR. JANOSIK: Nothing else for
14
     Health, Safety and Welfare, President Oakes.
15
     Thank you very much.
16
               PRESIDENT OAKES: Thank you.
17
               We have no one signed up for any
18
     Citizens Comments for Planning and Zoning.
19
               Mr. Jenkins, Planning and Zoning
20
     items?
21
               MR. JENKINS: Mr. Oakes, we have
22
    nothing on the agenda tonight.
2.3
              PRESIDENT OAKES: Okay. Thank you
24
    very much.
25
               Under Public Works and Maintenance,
```

- 1 | we have no citizens signed up to speak.
- 2 So I'll now turn to Ms. Flinn with
- 3 Public Works and Maintenance.
- 4 MS. FLINN: President Oakes, we have
- 5 three items tonight under Public Works and
- 6 Maintenance.
- 7 The first one is the 2024 Storm
- 8 | Sewer Repair and Replacement Final Pay
- 9 Application.
- I move to approve Change Order 5 and
- 11 payment of Pay Application 8 in the amount of
- 12 \$153,146. This is to be charged to the MS4
- 13 | Capital Projects Budget, line item
- 14 064307530000.
- MR. JANOSIK: Second.
- 16 PRESIDENT OAKES: I have a motion
- 17 | from Ms. Flinn, a second from Mr. Janosik to
- 18 | approve Change Order No. 5 and payment of Pay
- 19 Application No. 8 in the amount of \$153,146.
- 20 This is to be charged to MS4 Capital Projects
- 21 | Budget, line item 06-430-753-0000.
- 22 Any questions or comments on this
- 23 item?
- 24 (No response.)
- 25 PRESIDENT OAKES: Hearing none,

```
1
     Ms. Denne, would you please call the roll.
2
               MS. DENNE: Mr. Consolmagno?
3
               MR. CONSOLMAGNO: Yes.
4
               MS. DENNE: Ms. Kamenicky?
5
               MS. KAMENICKY: Yes.
               MS. DENNE: Mr. Oakes?
6
7
               PRESIDENT OAKES: Yes.
               MS. DENNE: Mr. Janosik?
8
9
               MR. JANOSIK: Yes.
10
               MS. DENNE: Mr. Jenkins?
11
               MR. JENKINS: Yes.
12
               MS. DENNE: Mr. Espinar?
13
               MR. ESPINAR: Yes.
14
               MS. DENNE: Ms. Garis?
15
               MS. GARIS: Yes.
16
               MS. DENNE: Ms. Flinn?
17
               MS. FLINN: Yes.
18
               PRESIDENT OAKES: Motion carries 8
     to 0.
19
20
               Ms. Flinn?
21
               MS. FLINN: My second item is Change
2.2
     Order No. 7, Splash Park.
2.3
               I move to approve Change Order No. 7
24
     from Caliber Contracting Services, changing
```

the contract price prior to the change order

```
from $2,654,819.09 to $2,647,769.09, for a
1
     decrease of $7,050.
2
3
               MR. JENKINS: Second.
               PRESIDENT OAKES: I have a motion
4
5
     from Ms. Flinn and a second from Mr. Jenkins
6
     that we approve Change Order No. 7 from
7
     Caliber Contracting Services, changing the
8
     contract's price prior to the change order
     from $2,654,819.09 to $2,647,769.09, for a
9
10
     decrease of $7,050.
11
               Any questions or comments on this
     item?
12
13
                      (No response.)
               PRESIDENT OAKES: Hearing none,
14
15
     Ms. Denne, would you please call the roll.
16
               MS. DENNE: Mr. Consolmagno?
17
               MR. CONSOLMAGNO: Yes.
18
               MS. DENNE: Ms. Kamenicky?
19
               MS. KAMENICKY: Yes.
20
               MS. DENNE: Mr. Oakes?
21
               PRESIDENT OAKES: Yes.
2.2
               MS. DENNE: Mr. Janosik?
2.3
               MR. JANOSIK: Yes.
               MS. DENNE: Mr. Jenkins?
24
25
               MR. JENKINS: Yes.
```

```
1
               MS. DENNE: Mr. Espinar?
2
               MR. ESPINAR: Yes.
               MS. DENNE: Ms. Garis?
3
4
               MS. GARIS: Yes.
               MS. DENNE: Ms. Flinn?
5
               MS. FLINN: Yes.
6
7
               PRESIDENT OAKES: Motion carries 8
8
     to 0.
9
               Ms. Flinn?
10
               MS. FLINN: My third item is 2025
11
     Storm Sewer Repair Contract, Change Order
12
     No. 1 and Pay Application No. 1.
13
               I move to approve the acceptance of
14
     Change Order No. 1 for an increase of $73,430
15
     and Pay Application No. 1 in the amount of
16
     $99,837 from the General Fund Budget, line
     item 01416561, for storm sewer repairs.
17
               MR. JANOSIK:
18
                            Second.
19
               PRESIDENT OAKES: Okay. I have a
20
     motion from Ms. Flinn, a second from
21
     Mr. Janosik that we approve the acceptance of
2.2
     Change Order No. 1 for an increase of $73,430
2.3
     and Pay Application 1 in the amount of $99,837
24
     from General Fund Budget, line item
25
     01-416-561, for storm sewer repairs.
```

```
1
               Any questions or comments on this
     item?
2
3
               MS. FLINN: President Oakes?
               PRESIDENT OAKES: Ms. Flinn.
4
5
               MS. FLINN: This is for emergency
6
     repairs for removal of blockages.
7
               PRESIDENT OAKES: Thank you very
     much.
8
9
               Any other questions or comments?
10
                      (No response.)
11
               PRESIDENT OAKES: Ms. Denne, would
12
     you please call the roll.
13
               MS. DENNE: Mr. Consolmagno?
14
               MR. CONSOLMAGNO: Yes.
15
               MS. DENNE: Ms. Kamenicky?
16
               MS. KAMENICKY: Yes.
17
               MS. DENNE: Mr. Janosik?
18
               MR. JANOSIK: Yes.
19
               MS. DENNE: Mr. Jenkins?
20
               MR. JENKINS: Yes.
21
               MS. DENNE: Mr. Espinar?
2.2
               MR. ESPINAR: Yes.
2.3
               MS. DENNE: Ms. Garis?
24
               MS. GARIS: Yes.
25
               MS. DENNE: Ms. Flinn?
```

```
MS. FLINN: Yes.
1
               PRESIDENT OAKES: Can I have a vote?
2
3
               MS. DENNE: Oh, I'm sorry.
4
               Mr. Oakes?
5
               PRESIDENT OAKES:
                                 Yes.
               Thank you very much. Motion carries
6
7
      to 0.
               Ms. Flinn?
8
               MS. FLINN: I have no other items
9
10
     tonight under Public Works and Maintenance.
11
               PRESIDENT OAKES: Is there anything
12
     else for the good of the order?
13
               MR. CONSOLMAGNO: Yes.
14
               MS. FLINN: President Oakes?
15
              PRESIDENT OAKES: Ms. --
16
               MS. FLINN: I would like --
17
               PRESIDENT OAKES: Ms. Flinn.
18
               MS. FLINN: I have not other items.
19
     But I would like to say, I just want to thank
20
     the Director of Public Works, Susie Dolinar,
21
     and the entire Public Works crew for their
22
     hard work around the clock this year.
2.3
               From in the winter for keeping us
24
     safe and clearing our streets to opening the
25
     parks and the amenities to get us ready for
```

the summer, and to most recently the storm

for, you know, cleaning up and help keeping us

safe, and everything in between.

Like our Manager said, that they work around the clock, and they're kind of unsung heros of our Municipality.

And so please come out on Sunday, the 18th, from 12:00 to 3:00. Come to our Public Works facility and see our incredible vehicles and facility and say thank you.

PRESIDENT OAKES: Thank you very much.

Mr. Consolmagno?

2.2

2.3

MR. CONSOLMAGNO: Yes. These items fell out of our Mayor Jack Allen's shirt pocket, and I just wanted to relay them to the public.

Happy belated Mother's Day to all the women out there for yesterday.

Tuesday, May 20th, 7:00 a.m. to 8:00 a.m., please go out and vote. It's your duty. There's a lot of good people out there.

Memorial Day ceremony will be right outside those windows there, May 26th, at 9:00 a.m. Come on out and celebrate the

- Memorial Day and all those victims that served our country so well.
- 3 Our Splash Park opens on May 24th.
- 4 Come and enjoy the warm weather.
- Our Council meeting has been moved to

 May 27th instead of the normal May 26th, on

 the Monday.
- And if anyone's interested in a new
 business that opened up in South Park along
 Corrigan Drive, at the ice rink, the Flora
 Park Creamery. It comes highly recommended by
 my family. So, go out and enjoy the ice cream
 there. It's a nice local establishment for
 Bethel Park residents.
- So, thank you, Mr. Oakes.
- 16 PRESIDENT OAKES: Thank you,
- 17 Mr. Consolmagno.
- Any other -- any other items for the good of the order?
- 20 (No response.)
- 21 PRESIDENT OAKES: Hearing none, can
 22 I get a motion to adjourn?
- MR. JENKINS: So moved.
- 24 PRESIDENT OAKES: Second?
- MR. CONSOLMAGNO: Second.

1 PRESIDENT OAKES: All in favor? 2 MR. CONSOLMAGNO: Aye. 3 MS. KAMENICKY: Aye. 4 PRESIDENT OAKES: Aye. 5 MR. CENCI: Aye. 6 MR. JANOSIK: Aye. 7 MS. JENKINS: Aye. MR. ESPINAR: Aye. 8 9 MS. GARIS: Aye. 10 MS. FLINN: Aye. 11 PRESIDENT OAKES: Good night, 12 everyone. Thank you. (Whereupon, the meeting was adjourned 13 14 at 8:21 p.m.) 15 16 17 18 19 20 2.1 22 23

24

C E R T I F I C A T E

I hereby certify that the transcript of the proceedings and evidence contained herein are a true and accurate transcription of my stenographic notes taken by me at the Bethel Park Council Regular Meeting of the within cause, taken on May 12, 2025, and that the transcription was reduced to printing under my direction, and that this is a true and correct transcript of the same.

DATE

6/3/25

Kim Simms Strnisa
Cert Kim Simms Strnisa Notary Saal
Cert Kim Shirkisa Strnisa Notary Public Reporter
Washington County

My commission expires April 21, 2029
Commission number 1162174
Member, Pennsylvania Association of Notaries

\$	108 [1] - 27:25 10:00 [1] - 8:14	28:9, 28:25 26 [1] - 11:14	7:30 [2] - 1:20, 2:2	21:24, 23:11, 25:7	ALLEN [15] - 20:15, 20:20,	- 33:9, 52:9, 52:11, 52:19,
\$100 [2] -	10:00 [1] - 8:14 110 [1] - 9:23	26th [2] -	7th [2] - 8:14,	activity [1] -	20.15, 20.20, 22:4, 23:14,	55:12, 55:15,
43:19, 44:3	11:00 [1] - 12:7	58:24, 59:6	38:11	8:11	23:17, 23:24,	55:23
\$153,146 [2] -	11th [2] - 21:7,	27th [1] - 59:6		add [2] - 47:17,	24:4, 24:6,	application [1]
52:12, 52:19	21:15	28th [1] - 38:8	8	48:2	25:12, 25:24,	- 13:11
\$2,647,769.09	12 [4] - 1:19,	29th [3] - 3:16,		addition [1] -	26:8, 27:1,	applied [2] -
[2] - 54:1,	2:4, 26:23,	9:21, 10:7	8 [12] - 5:7,	38:1	27:9, 27:12,	43:21, 44:5
54:9	61:10	_	6:17, 34:15, 45:7, 47:8,	additional [2] -	27:15 Allen [7] -	appoint [3] - 4:9, 5:12,
\$2,654,819.09 [2] - 54:1,	12/31/2028 [2] - 5:14, 5:20	3	49:13, 51:10,	49:21, 50:3 address [5] -	1:15, 20:13,	5:18
[2] - 54.1, 54:9	12/31/2030 [2]	3 [1] - 40:12	52:11, 52:19,	27:21, 28:8,	21:14, 22:20,	Appointment
\$25,000 [1] -	- 4:5, 4:11	30 [2] - 30:18,	53:18, 55:7,	34:24, 35:5,	23:12, 24:14,	[2] - 3:25,
31:10	12:00 [2] -	31:20	57:7	36:23	25:8	5:11
\$7,050 [2] -	15:16, 58:8	33 [1] - 10:4	85 [1] - 10:19	addressed [2]	Allen's [1] -	appointment
54:2, 54:10	148 [1] - 7:3	39 [1] - 17:10	88 [3] - 33:8,	- 30:2, 31:5	58:15	[1] - 4:4
\$73,430 [2] -	15102 [1] -	3:00 [2] -	33:18, 48:11	adjourn [1] -	allow [1] -	Appointment
55:14, 55:22	1:23	15:16, 58:8	8:00 [1] - 58:21 8:21 [1] - 60:14	59:22	41:13 allowing [1] -	s [1] - 4:1
\$800 [2] - 43:20, 44:4	15th [1] - 16:7 1636 [1] - 35:2	4	3.21 [1] - 00.14	adjourned [1] - 60:13	17:25	appreciate [3] - 7:7, 14:11,
\$9,049 [2] -	17th [2] - 21:7,	4	9	adjusts [1] -	amazing [1] -	46:11
40:18, 40:25	21:16	40 [1] - 12:11		38:20	18:8	appreciation
\$99,837 [2] -	18-inch [2] -	4106390000	9:00 [1] - 58:25	advocating [1]	amenities [1] -	[1] - 21:8
55:16, 55:23	43:18, 44:2	[2] - 43:22,		- 36:19	57:25	approach [1] -
	18th [6] - 16:9,	44:6	Α	affecting [1] -	America [1] -	11:18
0	22:11, 22:22,	418526 [2] -	a.m [5] - 8:14,	48:14	16:9	appropriate
0 [10] - 5:7,	24:10, 24:16,	40:20, 41:2	10:11, 58:20,	affects [1] - 48:10	American [2] - 24:12, 24:19	[5] - 21:10, 21:23, 22:14,
6:18, 34:16,	58:8	5	58:21, 58:25	48:10 agencies [1] -	Ammunition	23:10, 25:6
45:8, 47:9,	1:00 [1] - 8:14	3	able [3] - 2:17,	24:20	[2] - 43:21,	Approval [3] -
49:14, 51:11,	2	5 [3] - 40:11,	7:15, 29:15	Agenda [5] -	44:5	33:4, 33:16,
53:19, 55:8,		52:10, 52:18	absolutely [1]	32:15, 32:16,	amount [5] -	47:12
57:7	20 [4] - 17:11,	500 [2] - 43:18,	- 16:14	33:1, 33:3,	18:7, 52:11,	approve [19] -
01-416-561 [1]	24:5, 24:6,	44:2	abstain [1] - 42:8	33:15	52:19, 55:15,	33:14, 37:13,
- 55:25	30:18	5100 [1] - 1:22 55 [1] - 12:7	abstained [1] -	agenda [7] -	55:23	37:18, 40:17,
01416561 [1] - 55:17	2018 [2] - 26:11	57 [2] - 10:10,	42:9	27:18, 27:20, 32:11, 32:12,	amounts [1] - 7:13	40:24, 43:17, 44:1, 45:12,
05-12-25A [2] -	2024 [2] - 7:3,	12:10	abstaining [1]	35:23, 38:11,	Announceme	45:19, 47:13,
45:11, 45:20	52:7	5:00 [1] - 12:3	- 41:23	51:22	nts [2] - 3:11,	47:23, 49:19,
05-12-25B [2] -	2025 [15] -	5:20 [3] -	abstention [1]	ago [4] - 18:6,	3:23	50:1, 52:10,
47:12, 47:24	1:19, 2:4,	10:10, 12:6,	- 42:25	28:10, 29:1,	annoyed [1] -	52:18, 53:23,
06-430-753-	9:18, 21:16,	12:7	acceptance [2] - 55:13,	29:7	19:16	54:6, 55:13,
0000 [1] -	24:11, 24:17,	6	- 55.13, 55:21	agreed [1] -	Annual [1] -	55:21
52:21 06430753000	26:19, 26:24, 33:7, 33:18,	0	access [1] -	30:22 ahead [3] -	24:11 answered [2] -	apps [1] - 8:4 April [6] - 3:16,
0 [1] - 52:14	40:15, 49:21,	6/3/25 [1] -	8:8	31:6, 33:1,	12:2, 12:7	9:17, 9:21,
0[1]	50:3, 55:10,	61:22	accolades [1] -	41:6	apparatus [1] -	10:7, 38:8
1	61:10	65 [1] - 10:19	25:14	Airport [1] -	13:21	area [1] - 18:6
	2026 [2] -	65.24.1 [2] -	accomplishm	10:16	appearance	Arms [3] -
1 [10] - 33:6,	49:22, 50:4	45:13, 45:20 65th [1] - 24:11	ents [3] - 21:11, 22:15,	alarms [2] -	[3] - 35:10,	43:15, 43:19,
33:7, 33:9, 43:15, 55:12,	20th [1] - 58:20	03tii [1] - 24.11	23:2	10:5	35:11, 35:12	44:3 Arnold [3] -
43.15, 55.12, 55:14, 55:15,	24 [4] - 16:21, 17:3, 40:18,	7	accounts [1] -	align [2] - 47:16-48:1	applause [1] - 25:11	1:16, 6:21,
55:22, 55:23	40:25		8:9	47:16, 48:1 ALLEGHENY	Applause [9] -	50:8
1-13-92C [2] -	24th [6] -	7 [4] - 42:24,	accurate [1] -	[1] - 1:1	14:24, 22:3,	ARNOLD [2] -
47:14, 47:24	16:10, 22:12,	53:22, 53:23,	61:7	Allegheny [4] -	23:13, 23:23,	6:22, 22:2
1-13-92D [2] -	22:22, 24:10,	54:6	active [4] -	10:16, 43:15,	25:22, 26:7,	Arnold's [1] -
47:15, 47:25	24:17, 59:3	70 [1] - 10:17	11:16, 12:10,	43:19, 44:3	26:25, 27:11,	14:5
100 [2] - 12:23,	25 [5] - 12:24,	7:00 [2] - 10:11, 58:20	12:12, 12:15 activities [3] -	Allegiance [2]	37:4	Assistant [3] -
13:15	13:1, 15:19,	10.11, 00.20	activities [3] -	- 3:6, 3:8	Application [7]	1:15, 9:10,

9:14 Association [3] - 24:13, 24:14, 24:20 Athletic [4] - 37:11, 37:14,	Berryman _[1] - 48:11 best _[5] - 12:18, 12:19, 15:20, 30:19 BETHEL _[1] -	Bond [4] - 33:5, 33:7, 33:16, 33:17 bored [1] - 19:20 bottom [1] -	22:25 care [4] - 18:13, 18:19, 27:8, 29:3 carrier [1] - 30:9	52:12, 52:20 checks [1] - 8:20 Chief [13] - 1:16, 6:21, 9:5, 9:10,	40:19, 41:1 Commencing [1] - 2:2 comment [1] - 28:8 comments [27]	8:8 concern [2] - 14:6, 30:4 conclude [1] - 31:18 conditions [2]
37:11, 37:14, 37:19, 38:2	1:1	21:4	carries [12] -	9:3, 9:10, 9:14, 11:2,	- 4:12, 5:21,	- 10:2, 29:11
attend [2] -	Bethel [33] -	Boyer [1] -	5:8, 6:17,	14:4, 16:7,	9:6, 15:1,	confirm [1] -
15:15, 36:15	1:22, 1:23,	48:10	34:15, 40:11,	20:25, 21:3,	31:19, 35:8,	14:8
attendance [1]	9:13, 9:14,	Boyko [2] -	42:24, 45:7,	22:1, 46:11,	36:7, 36:10,	congratulatio
- 39:12 attended [1] -	10:9, 10:21, 11:9, 12:20,	4:4, 4:9 boys [1] - 46:8	47:8, 49:13, 51:10, 53:18,	50:8 CHIEF [2] -	37:20, 38:16, 39:18, 41:3,	ns [1] - 22:1 Consent [5] -
31:14	21:9, 21:11,	brewing [1] - 40.6	55:7, 57:6	6:22, 22:2	41:19, 42:3,	32:15, 32:16,
attention [1] -	21:17, 21:21,	15:24	cars [1] - 20:1	Chief's [3] -	43:4, 43:6,	33:1, 33:3,
7:10	22:21, 23:5,	bring [3] - 7:9,	caucus [1] -	6:21, 9:9,	44:7, 45:23,	33:14
available [2] -	23:7, 24:15,	20:13, 50:10	36:9	9:17	46:13, 48:4,	CONSOLMA
16:21, 28:21	24:25, 25:2,	brother [1] -	caution [1] -	child [1] - 8:22	48:18, 50:5,	GNO [27] -
Avenue [1] -	25:3, 25:4, 25:14, 25:16,	19:6	7:24 celebrate [1] -	Chris [2] - 26:17, 27:1	50:15, 52:22, 54:11, 56:1,	2:10, 4:3,
1:22 average [2] -	26:21, 27:4,	brought [1] - 31:15	58:25	20.17, 27.1 citizen [1] -	56:9	4:17, 5:10, 6:2, 25:23,
10:13, 32:23	27:5, 29:23,	Budget [8] -	celebrated [1]	17:15	Comments [3]	33:2, 33:23,
avoid [1] - 7:17	29:24, 31:14,	40:20, 41:2,	- 20:21	Citizens [2] -	- 27:18,	34:18, 39:21,
awarded [1] -	33:4, 33:6,	43:22, 44:6,	CENCI [1] -	34:20, 51:18	34:20, 51:18	41:6, 41:20,
26:21	33:17, 59:14,	52:13, 52:21,	60:5	citizens [4] -	Commission	41:22, 42:8,
aye [9] - 60:2,	61:9 bethelparkvfc	55:16, 55:24	Cenci [3] - 1:8,	24:18, 27:4,	[3] - 3:25, 4:5, 4:10	44:17, 45:16,
60:3, 60:4, 60:5, 60:6,	.com [1] -	budget [1] - 31:5	2:15, 34:3 ceremonies	43:5, 52:1 Civil [3] -	commitment	46:18, 47:20, 48:23, 50:20,
60:5, 60:6,	14:14	buildings [1] -	[3] - 21:24,	49:17, 49:19,	[1] - 26:22	53:3, 54:17,
60:9, 60:10	bethelparkvfc	13:19	23:11, 25:7	50:1	committee [3]	56:14, 57:13,
	.org [1] -	bumps [1] -	ceremony [1] -	clarify [1] -	- 39:7,	58:14, 59:25,
В	13:10	29:19	58:23	28:4	39:10, 39:13	60:2
background	between [5] - 10:10, 10:19,	Burns [1] -	Certified [1] -	clean [1] -	communicato r [1] - 30:16	Consolmagn
[1] - 18:22	12:7, 18:7,	1:15 business [2] -	61:22 certify [1] -	25:21 cleaning [2] -	communities	o [27] - 1:8, 2:9, 4:2, 4:8,
backwards [1]	58:3	7:23, 59:9	61:5	26:13, 58:2	[1] - 16:12	4:16, 5:9,
- 38:13	bicycle [1] -	busy [2] - 12:9,	Chair [2] -	clearing [1] -	Community	5:17, 6:1,
bad [2] - 16:23,	9:1	12:10	3:11, 3:22	57:24	[3] - 22:17,	32:25, 33:13,
17:4	bicycles [1] -	buy [1] - 29:14	CHAIRMAN[2]	click [1] - 8:6	23:6, 26:19	33:22, 34:17,
bank [1] - 8:9	8:24	buy-in [1] -	- 33:12,	clock [3] -	community [19] - 12:13,	39:20, 41:21, 42:2, 42:7,
barreled [2] - 43:19, 44:3	big [3] - 9:25, 11:25, 18:18	29:14	37:16 Challenge [3] -	27:24, 57:22, 58:5	12:20, 14:16,	44:16, 45:19,
base [1] -	Bike [1] - 8:13	bylaws [1] - 38:4	31:7, 31:10,	closed [4] -	14:20, 15:7,	46:17, 47:23,
11:19	bike [3] - 8:19,	JJ∓	36:14	19:17, 29:4,	16:18, 17:13,	48:22, 50:19,
Baseball [1] -	8:23, 9:2	С	chance [1] -	29:17, 30:5	18:25, 20:8,	53:2, 54:16,
29:23	Bills [4] -		25:17	clothes [1] -	21:22, 23:1,	56:13, 58:13,
Baseball's [1]	32:19, 32:20, 33:3, 33:15	Caliber [2] -	change [6] -	24:8	23:9, 23:21, 25:5, 26:4,	59:17 contained [1] -
- 35:11 based [2] -	bit [2] - 32:22,	53:24, 54:7 California [1] -	9:9, 32:15, 35:21, 43:9,	CO [1] - 10:5 coalition [2] -	27:10, 28:6,	61:6
36:7, 36:10	37:25	29:25	53:25, 54:8	30:15, 30:25	29:11, 48:12	Contract [3] -
basements [1]	Blackhawk [2]	Canadian [1] -	Change [8] -	Coalition [8] -	companies [1]	40:20, 41:1,
- 26:13	- 26:5, 26:23	24:13	52:10, 52:18,	28:16, 35:5,	- 41:25	55:11
basic [1] - 10:5	blockages [1]	candidates [2]	53:21, 53:23,	35:22, 37:11,	Company [1] -	contract [2] -
begin [1] -	- 56:6 Board [8] - 4:1,	- 49:20, 50:2	54:6, 55:11,	37:13, 37:18,	9:15 company [5] -	41:8, 53:25 contract's [1] -
17:7 behalf [1] -	5:11, 5:13,	capital [1] - 31:5	55:14, 55:22 changes [5] -	39:11 collaboration	8:1, 11:24,	54:8
27:5	5:19, 36:16,	Capital [2] -	36:3, 36:6,	[2] - 18:4,	13:8, 14:7,	Contracting
belabor [1] -	36:18, 38:20,	52:13, 52:20	36:9, 38:24	18:7	30:3	[2] - 53:24,
38:19	39:14	cards [2] - 8:3,	changing [2] -	coming [6] -	complaints [1]	54:7
belated [1] -	board [1] -	8:5	53:24, 54:7	2:6, 12:5,	- 29:9	contributions
58:18	27:6	Care [1] -	charged [2] -	15:11, 30:18,	computer [1] -	[2] - 24:23,

26:20	damage [1] -	47:6, 48:22,	devices [1] -	45:11, 45:15,	encourage [5]	10:9, 10:15,
control [1] -	11:5	48:24, 49:1,	8:9	45:22, 46:4	- 21:22,	10:25, 11:7,
8:8	dangerous [2]	49:3, 49:5,	difference [3] -	Drive [6] -	23:9, 25:5,	12:4, 15:12,
cooking [1] -	- 11:17,	49:7, 49:9,	25:19, 26:21,	8:17, 27:25,	31:24, 35:24	15:13, 15:18
10:1	18:11	49:11, 50:19,	38:25	35:3, 45:15,	encouraged	events [1] -
cooperative	DATE [2] -	50:21, 50:23,	different [1] -	45:22, 59:10	[1] - 23:1	8:12
[1] - 11:10	1:19, 61:21	50:25, 51:2,	41:9	drop [1] - 46:8	end [5] - 16:2,	everywhere [1]
correct [1] -	Dave [1] - 1:16	51:4, 51:6,	direction [3] -	ducking [1] -	17:8, 19:4,	- 18:10
61:13	David [1] - 1:9	51:8, 53:2,	19:25, 30:9,	16:23	21:4, 28:9	evidence [1] -
Corrigan [2] -	days [1] - 17:3	53:4, 53:6,	61:12	due [3] - 2:17,	ended [1] -	61:6
8:16, 59:10	decided [4] -	53:8, 53:10,	director [2] -	9:20, 41:23	29:5	evolved [1] -
COUNCIL [2] -	29:8, 30:21,	53:12, 53:14,	28:12, 30:13	during [3] -	energized [1] -	29:5
1:4, 1:6	41:10, 41:15	53:16, 54:16,	Director [3] -	20:2, 21:19,	11:22	excellence [1]
Council [13] -	decision [2] -	54:18, 54:20,	28:20, 38:23,	39:9	Enforcement	- 26:22
2:5, 9:12,	30:7, 30:8	54:22, 54:24, 55:1, 55:3,	57:20	duty [2] - 7:2,	s [1] - 21:9	excuse [1] -
10:8, 14:17,	decisions [2] -	55:5, 56:13,	Director's [1] -	58:22	engineers [1] -	30:24
21:17, 23:5,	29:16, 31:22	56:15, 56:17,	3:13	DYKE [1] -	24:22	exemplary [1]
25:1, 30:8,	deck [1] - 8:15	56:19, 56:21,	disappointed	27:3	enjoy [4] -	- 26:22
31:23, 38:7,	decrease [2] -	56:23, 56:25,	[1] - 31:23	_	27:7, 35:15,	expense [1] -
39:8, 59:5,	54:2, 54:10	57:3	discussed [2]	E	59:4, 59:12	13:22
61:9	dedication [1]	Denne [18] -	- 36:16,	early [2] - 16:1,	entire [2] -	expire [4] -
counselor [2] - 29:24, 31:14	- 22:17	1:14, 2:7,	37:24	30:17	23:8, 57:21	4:5, 4:11, 5:14, 5:20
	define [1] -	4:14, 5:24,	dispatch [2] - 11:20, 12:6	east [1] - 25:18	entities [1] -	5:14, 5:20
country [1] - 59:2	31:9	15:5, 20:12,	,	east [1] - 25.16	35:20	express [1] - 38:12
County [1] -	deliberation	20:16, 21:1,	display [1] - 8:22	16:15	envelope [1] - 13:25	
10:16	[1] - 32:17	33:20, 39:18,	0.22 District [1] -	EF0 [1] - 10:19	equipment [3]	extending [2] - 49:19, 50:12
county [1] -	DENNE [109] - 2:9, 2:11,	42:5, 44:14,	32:6	effective [2] -	equipment [3] - 11:21,	Extension [1] -
8:16		46:15, 48:21,	document [4] -	49:21, 50:3	13:20, 29:13	49:18
COUNTY [1] -	2:13, 2:15, 2:18, 2:20,	50:17, 53:1,	35:22, 36:3,	efforts [1] -	especially [1] -	49.10
1:1	2:16, 2:20, 2:22, 2:24,	54:15, 56:11	36:8, 36:11	21:9	26:16	F
couple [5] -	3:1, 4:16,	Department	documents [1]	eight [4] - 3:3,	Espinar [16] -	Г
15:6, 16:1,	4:18, 4:20,	[9] - 7:22,	- 8:5	10:1, 43:17,	1:9, 2:22,	facility [3] -
16:2, 18:6,	4:22, 4:24,	16:13, 16:14,	Dolinar [1] -	44:1	5:1, 5:18,	15:17, 58:9,
20:25	5:1, 5:3, 5:5,	17:11, 17:12,	57:20	elected [1] -	6:11, 34:9,	58:10
course [1] -	6:1, 6:3, 6:5,	18:4, 21:12,	dollars [1] -	28:13	40:5, 42:18,	fact [1] - 41:24
8:20	6:7, 6:9,	21:19, 50:11	13:18	electricity [1] -	45:1, 47:2,	families [6] -
Court [1] -	6:11, 6:13,	department [1]	donate [1] -	11:16	49:7, 50:1,	7:6, 16:20,
61:22	6:15, 15:6,	- 12:15	14:13	Elementary [2]	51:4, 53:12,	17:23, 17:25,
cream [1] -	20:17, 24:2,	Department's	donations [6] -	- 33:4, 33:16	55:1, 56:21	26:15, 35:15
59:12	33:22, 33:24,	[1] - 7:15	8:24, 9:2,	Eligible [1] -	ESPINAR [16] -	Family [2] -
Creamery [1] -	34:1, 34:3,	departments	13:16, 13:23,	49:18	2:23, 5:2,	26:5, 26:23
59:11	34:5, 34:7,	[2] - 17:10,	14:11	emails [1] -	5:15, 6:12,	family [2] -
created [1] -	34:9, 34:11,	18:8	done [4] -	18:23	34:10, 40:6,	41:24, 59:12
30:15	34:13, 39:20,	describe [1] -	19:9, 25:23,	emergencies	42:19, 45:2,	Farmers' [2] -
creates [1] -	39:22, 39:24,	17:14	28:11, 38:12	[1] - 41:14	47:3, 49:8,	15:22, 16:4
38:20	40:1, 40:3,	designate [1] - 24:16	door [2] - 32:3,	Emergency [2]	49:23, 51:5,	favor [2] -
credit [2] - 8:5,	40:5, 40:7,	designating	35:9	- 22:18,	53:13, 55:2,	36:18, 60:1
8:10	40:9, 42:7,	[2] - 21:12,	double [1] -	22:23	56:22, 60:8	February [3] -
crew [2] - 24:2,	42:9, 42:12,	[2] - 21.12, 22:18	9:24	emergency [7]	Esquire [1] -	28:19, 30:24,
57:21	42:14, 42:16,	desk [1] -	down [12] -	- 2:17, 8:21,	1:16	36:5
crypto [1] - 8:3	42:18, 42:20, 42:22, 44:16,	14:18	11:14, 11:15,	18:15, 18:18,	establishmen	feedback [2] -
currency [1] -	42.22, 44.16, 44:18, 44:20,	determinatio	11:19, 11:20,	22:15, 23:3,	t [1] - 59:13	35:25, 36:2
8:3	44:10, 44:20,	n [1] - 29:4	11:21, 13:3,	56:5	evening [8] -	fell [3] - 7:12,
current [1] -	45:1, 45:3,	detour [2] -	13:7, 13:12,	employees [2] - 16:11,	2:3, 2:16, 3:13, 6:22,	11:5, 58:15 few [3] - 7:11,
9:25	45:5, 46:17,	19:19, 19:24	36:19, 46:3, 48:11	- 16:11, 24:22	9:12, 20:24,	9:22, 28:7
Г	46:19, 46:21,	Development	drastically [1]	EMS [5] - 3:18,	40:15, 43:14	9.22, 20.7 field [5] -
D	46:23, 46:25,	[2] - 33:5,	- 35:13	22:8, 22:9,	event [10] -	28:18, 28:20,
dad [1] - 19:5	47:2, 47:4,	33:6	Driftwood [4] -	22:11, 23:7	3:15, 3:20,	30:4, 31:1,
uuu [i] 10.0	, ,		2111tWOOd [4] -	,	5.15, 5.20,	JJ. 1, J 1. 1,

35:13 Field [10] - 35:5, 35:22, 37:11, 37:13, 37:14, 37:18,	57:9, 57:14, 57:16, 57:18, 60:10 Flora [1] - 59:10	8:24 gift [1] - 8:3 gifts [1] - 26:16 girls [1] - 26:8	heartwarmin g [1] - 27:7 Heather [1] - 27:25 heeded [1] -	11:6 humans [2] - 19:3, 19:6	29:12 involved [1] - 23:3 Involvement [1] - 26:19	50:25, 51:12, 52:17, 53:8, 54:22, 55:21, 56:17 JANOSIK [31] -
37:19, 38:2, 39:11 fields [8] - 28:10, 28:24, 29:3, 29:11, 29:16, 30:14, 31:3, 37:1 figure [1] - 28:23	food [2] - 8:19, 26:16 fortunate [3] - 16:6, 16:12, 18:3 Foundation [1] - 29:25 four [2] - 10:2, 43:13	given [3] - 11:12, 39:7, 39:9 glad [2] - 11:1, 16:4 government [3] - 15:19, 24:20, 32:1	11:11 helmet [1] - 8:23 help [5] - 7:17, 12:23, 13:6, 16:16, 58:2 helped [4] - 3:19, 26:15, 25:20, 25:21	ice [2] - 59:10, 59:12 important [3] - 8:4, 14:10, 28:4 improved [1] - 35:13 IN [1] - 1:4	issue [2] - 29:2, 30:2 issues [3] - 11:11, 31:3, 39:16 IT [6] - 40:15, 40:18, 40:20, 40:24, 41:1, 41:9	2:19, 4:6, 4:23, 6:8, 24:5, 33:11, 34:6, 37:15, 40:2, 40:21, 42:15, 43:11, 44:23, 45:10, 45:25, 46:2, 46:24, 47:11,
Final [1] - 52:8 finally [2] - 23:24, 26:1 Finance [2] - 34:21, 37:6 fine [1] - 25:16 finishes [1] - 22:13	fraud [1] - 7:10 free [1] - 13:4 freely [1] - 46:6 Friday [1] - 36:11 friends [1] - 16:20	Grant [3] - 31:7, 31:10, 36:14 grants [1] - 39:1 great [5] - 13:3, 14:20, 15:18, 15:25, 16:13	35:20, 35:21 helping [2] - 27:4, 36:25 helps [1] - 26:3 hereby [4] - 21:15, 22:21, 24:16, 61:5 herein [1] - 61:7	inaccuracies [1] - 36:21 incident [1] - 9:21 incidents [4] - 9:23, 10:10, 11:3, 12:8 inclement [1] -	item [25] - 5:22, 33:15, 37:21, 40:14, 40:20, 41:2, 41:4, 43:15, 43:22, 44:6, 44:8, 45:10, 45:24, 47:11,	48:7, 48:9, 49:4, 49:16, 50:7, 51:1, 51:13, 52:15, 53:9, 54:23, 55:18, 56:18, 60:6 January [3] -
Fire [4] - 3:18, 9:9, 9:15, 18:3 fire [4] - 10:4, 13:4, 13:7, 14:7 fires [3] - 10:1, 10:2	Fund [6] - 26:5, 26:23, 40:19, 41:1, 55:16, 55:24 Fund's [2] - 43:21, 44:5	ground [1] - 18:24 group [2] - 26:2, 31:8 groups [2] - 29:5, 29:14 guess [1] - 31:21	heros [1] - 58:6 hi [1] - 27:24 hiatus [1] - 16:5 High [2] - 29:24, 31:14 high [1] - 46:8	20:2 included [1] - 39:3 including [2] - 45:14, 45:21 inconvenienc ed [1] - 19:24 increase [2] -	49:16, 50:6, 52:13, 52:21, 52:23, 53:21, 54:12, 55:10, 55:17, 55:24, 56:2 items [15] - 27:18, 27:20,	28:18, 30:23, 36:5 JENKINS [20] - 2:21, 4:25, 6:10, 34:8, 37:22, 37:24, 40:4, 42:17, 43:23, 44:25,
First [1] - 8:13 first [6] - 3:11, 12:6, 20:24, 37:10, 38:5, 52:7	garbage [1] - 32:23 GARIS [14] - 2:25, 5:4,	guys [3] - 20:7, 26:6, 26:8 gym [1] - 13:3	highly [2] - 22:17, 59:11 Hill [1] - 35:3 Hills [2] - 10:22, 23:8	55:14, 55:22 incredible [1] - 58:9 individual [2] - 17:23, 41:24	32:11, 32:12, 33:2, 37:10, 43:2, 43:13, 48:5, 51:20, 52:5, 57:9,	47:1, 49:6, 51:3, 51:21, 53:11, 54:3, 54:25, 56:20, 59:23, 60:7
fixed [1] - 31:9 flagging [1] - 19:24 Flinn [23] - 1:9, 3:1, 5:5,	6:14, 34:12, 40:8, 42:21, 45:4, 47:5, 49:10, 51:7, 53:15, 55:4,	half [1] - 25:25 hall [1] - 13:4 handle [2] - 11:24, 18:15	hire [3] - 49:20, 50:2, 50:10 Hires [1] - 49:18	individuals [1] - 17:11 info [1] - 8:17 information [4] - 7:19,	57:18, 58:14, 59:18	Jenkins [19] - 1:11, 2:20, 4:24, 6:9, 34:7, 37:23, 38:15, 40:3,
3:1, 5:5, 6:15, 34:13, 40:9, 42:22, 45:5, 47:6, 49:11, 51:8, 52:2, 52:17, 53:16, 53:20, 54:5, 55:5, 55:9, 55:20, 56:4, 56:25, 57:8, 57:17 FLINN [23] - 3:2, 5:6, 6:16, 34:14, 40:10, 42:23, 45:6, 47:7, 49:12, 51:9, 52:4, 53:17, 53:21, 55:6, 55:10, 56:3, 56:5, 57:1,	53:15, 33:4, 56:24, 60:9 Garis [14] - 1:11, 2:24, 5:3, 6:13, 34:11, 40:7, 42:20, 45:3, 47:4, 49:9, 51:6, 53:14, 55:3, 56:23 gas [1] - 10:2 gear [1] - 13:21 General [8] - 34:20, 37:6, 40:19, 41:1, 43:21, 44:5, 55:16, 55:24 gentleman [1] - 24:7 gently [1] -	happy [1] - 58:18 hard [2] - 17:22, 57:22 hazardous [1] - 10:2 head [1] - 18:12 Health [6] - 43:5, 43:6, 43:10, 43:13, 49:16, 51:14 health [1] - 24:24 hearing [9] - 9:8, 15:3, 32:14, 35:8, 43:8, 48:20, 52:25, 54:14, 59:21	49:18 hires [1] - 50:10 hockey [1] - 8:15 holiday [1] - 17:19 Holly [1] - 35:3 home [2] - 17:1, 19:22 homes [1] - 11:5 honor [1] - 7:1 hoping [1] - 28:1 hour [3] - 10:17, 10:20, 25:25 hours [2] - 16:21, 17:3 houses [1] -	[4] - 7:19, 9:1, 14:14, 30:22 injured [1] - 11:7 injuries [1] - 11:4 input [2] - 39:7, 39:9 instead [1] - 59:6 insurance [2] - 30:3, 30:9 intent [1] - 10:4 interacting [1] - 7:24 interested [3] - 13:9, 15:14, 59:8 invested [1] -	J.F.K [1] - 16:7 Jack [7] - 1:15, 21:14, 22:20, 23:12, 24:14, 25:23, 58:15 Jackson [1] - 19:12 Janosik [31] - 1:10, 2:18, 4:9, 4:22, 6:7, 33:14, 34:5, 37:18, 40:1, 40:23, 42:14, 43:9, 43:25, 44:22, 45:9, 45:18, 46:1, 46:23, 47:10, 47:22, 48:8, 49:3, 49:15, 49:25,	42:16, 44:1, 44:24, 46:25, 49:5, 51:2, 51:19, 53:10, 54:5, 54:24, 56:19 Jenlor [3] - 40:17, 40:24, 41:16 Jennifer [2] - 5:12, 5:18 Jesse [1] - 19:11 Jhad [1] - 1:15 Jim [1] - 1:15 Jim [1] - 1:17, 35:2 join [3] - 13:2, 13:4, 24:18

locenh is:	loorned	8:23, 13:6	15:8, 20:14	mot 12 44:0	most res	44:25, 45:2,
Joseph [2] -	learned [1] - 18:14			met [1] - 41:9	most [3] -	44.25, 45.2, 45:10, 45:16,
1:8, 1:10		LORENZI [1] -	McTiernan [1]	method [1] -	13:12, 29:18,	, ,
judged [1] -	leave [4] -	35:2	- 1:16	8:3	58:1	45:25, 46:2,
19:12	14:7, 25:16,	Lorenzi [1] -	meaning [1] -	microphone	Mother's [2] -	46:18, 46:24, 47:1, 47:3,
July [4] -	32:3, 35:9	35:2	12:10	[6] - 27:2,	36:12, 58:18	47:1, 47:3, 47:11, 47:20,
49:21, 49:22, 50:3, 50:4	legislatures [1] - 38:22	lost [2] - 7:1, 7:13	meaningful [1] - 36:2	31:25, 32:5, 32:12, 34:24,	motion [25] - 4:7, 5:7,	48:7, 48:9,
June [1] - 8:14	legitimate [2] -	love [1] - 27:5	means [1] -	39:9	5:16, 6:17,	48:23, 49:4,
June [1] - 0.14	7:21, 7:23	lowest [1] -	18:21	Mifflin [1] -	33:13, 34:15,	49:6, 49:8,
К	less [2] -	12:25	measured [1] -	10:17	37:16, 40:11,	49:16, 49:23,
I.	43:18, 44:2	luckily [2] -	10:16	miles [2] -	40:22, 42:24,	50:7, 50:20,
KAMENICKY	lethal [2] -	11:1, 11:7	media [3] - 8:1,	10:17, 10:19	43:25, 45:7,	51:1, 51:3,
[19] - 2:12,	43:18, 44:2	11.1, 11.7	8:18, 9:3	Milford [2] -	45:18, 47:8,	51:5, 51:13,
4:19, 6:4,	letter [2] -	M	Medical [2] -	33:8, 33:19	47:22, 49:13,	51:21, 52:15,
33:25, 37:8,	29:21, 36:15	141	22:18, 22:23	Mills [2] - 5:12,	49:25, 51:10,	53:3, 53:9,
39:23, 40:14,	letter's [1] -	mad [1] - 19:17	medical [3] -	5:19	52:16, 53:18,	53:11, 53:13,
41:5, 41:7,	29:22	mail [1] - 14:1	8:9, 22:15,	mind [1] - 20:4	54:4, 55:7,	54:3, 54:17,
42:11, 43:2,	liability [1] -	mailers [1] -	23:3	minute [1] -	55:20, 57:6,	54:23, 54:25,
44:19, 46:20,	30:6	13:24	meet [2] -	23:19	59:22	55:2, 55:18,
48:25, 50:22,	Library [2] -	Maintenance	28:18, 30:13	minutes [2] -	MOURY [2] -	56:14, 56:18,
53:5, 54:19,	1:22, 3:12	[4] - 51:25,	MEETING [1] -	27:23, 34:25	27:24, 31:20	56:20, 56:22,
56:16, 60:3	lie [1] - 12:24	52:3, 52:6,	1:4	Minutes [2] -	Moury [1] -	57:13, 58:14,
Kamenicky	life [1] - 24:25	57:10	Meeting [2] -	33:4, 33:16	27:25	59:23, 59:25,
[19] - 1:10,	LifeBuilders	major [4] -	2:5, 61:9	MINUTES [1] -	move [14] -	60:2, 60:5,
2:11, 4:18,	[1] - 8:18	3:15, 3:19,	meeting [12] -	1:4	3:24, 4:3,	60:6, 60:8
6:3, 33:24,	lights [2] -	11:11, 18:5	3:14, 13:13,	mobile [1] -	5:12, 5:18,	MS [154] - 2:9,
37:7, 37:17,	31:16, 35:14	Management	28:3, 29:20,	8:9	37:13, 40:17,	2:11, 2:12,
39:22, 40:13,	likely [1] -	[1] - 32:21	30:25, 36:16,	mom [1] - 19:4	43:17, 45:12,	2:13, 2:15,
40:23, 42:10,	35:23	Manager [3] -	39:6, 39:7,	Monday [2] -	46:5, 47:13,	2:18, 2:20,
43:1, 44:18,	limit [1] - 23:19	1:14, 1:15,	39:10, 39:13,	1:19, 59:7	49:19, 52:10,	2:22, 2:24,
46:19, 48:24,	Lindsay [1] -	58:4	59:5, 60:13	Mondays [1] -	53:23, 55:13	2:25, 3:1,
50:21, 53:4,	1:9	Manager's [1]	meetings [2] -	13:12	moved [2] -	3:2, 4:16,
54:18, 56:15	Lindsey [2] -	- 15:4	31:13, 36:5	monetary [1] -	59:5, 59:23	4:18, 4:19,
keep [5] - 7:5,	4:4, 4:9	managers [1] -	meets [1] -	26:16	moving [1] -	4:20, 4:22, 4:24, 5:3,
18:24, 19:10, 19:21, 20:3	line [10] - 7:2,	24:22	46:4	money [8] -	7:9	5:4, 5:5, 5:6,
keeping [3] -	10:23, 40:20,	manpower [1]	member [2] -	7:14, 7:22,	MR [99] - 2:10,	6:1, 6:3, 6:4,
25:21, 57:23,	41:2, 43:22,	- 12:25	31:23, 39:10	8:2, 8:4,	2:19, 2:21,	6:5, 6:7, 6:9,
58:2	44:6, 52:13,	Market [2] -	members [7] -	29:12, 36:17,	2:23, 4:3,	6:13, 6:14,
kids [3] -	52:21, 55:16,	15:22, 16:4	3:3, 12:2,	43:20, 44:4	4:6, 4:17,	6:15, 6:16,
35:14, 35:15,	55:24	marks [1] -	12:11, 12:18,	moneys [2] -	4:23, 4:25, 5:2, 5:10,	15:6, 20:17,
36:25	lines [1] -	24:11	27:6, 28:7	40:19, 40:25	5:2, 5:10, 5:15, 6:2,	24:2, 33:22,
Kim [2] - 1:10,	11:14	matter [2] -	MEMBERS [1]	monitor [1] -	6:8, 6:10,	33:24, 33:25,
61:22	link [1] - 8:7	17:6, 17:19	- 1:6	8:9	6:12, 9:11,	34:1, 34:3,
kind [3] -	List [1] - 49:17	Mayor [11] - 1:15, 20:13,	membership	month [9] -	24:5, 25:23,	34:5, 34:7,
15:24, 46:5,	list [1] - 50:9	21:14, 22:20,	[1] - 12:16 membership'	9:20, 9:25,	27:3, 27:24,	34:11, 34:12,
58:5	listing [2] -	22:21, 23:12,	s [1] - 13:3	10:12, 20:22,	31:20, 33:2,	34:13, 34:14,
Kristen [1] -	49:20, 50:2	24:14, 24:15,	Memorial [8] -	26:4, 39:13,	33:11, 33:23,	37:8, 39:20,
1:14	live [2] - 11:16,	25:7, 27:16,	15:9, 21:2,	40:18, 40:25, 44:11	34:6, 34:8,	39:22, 39:23,
	18:9 lives [1] - 7:2	58:15	21:7, 21:13,	month's [4] -	34:10, 34:18,	39:24, 40:1,
L	local [1] - 7:2	MAYOR [15] -	21:16, 21:20,	3:14, 28:3,	35:2, 37:15,	40:3, 40:7,
	59:13	20:15, 20:20,	58:23, 59:1	29:20, 32:20	37:22, 37:24,	40:8, 40:9,
last [7] - 15:22,	locations [2] -	22:4, 23:14,	men [2] - 17:9,	months [2] -	39:21, 40:2,	40:10, 40:14,
19:1, 28:3,	47:19, 48:3	23:17, 23:24,	25:13	40:18, 40:25	40:4, 40:6,	41:5, 41:7,
29:20, 39:13,	lock [2] - 8:5,	24:4, 24:6,	mention [2] -	moral [1] -	40:21, 41:6,	42:7, 42:9,
44:11, 49:16	8:6	25:12, 25:24,	26:10, 32:18	31:21	41:20, 41:22,	42:11, 42:12,
Law [1] - 21:9	lockout [1] -	26:8, 27:1,	mentioned [1]	morning [1] -	42:8, 42:15,	42:14, 42:16,
leading [1] -	10:3	27:9, 27:12,	- 48:13	10:11	42:17, 42:19,	42:20, 42:21,
26:17	look [1] - 16:16	27:15	message [2] -	Mossberg [2] -	43:11, 43:23,	42:22, 42:23, 43:2, 44:16,
leaks [1] - 10:3	looking [2] -	Mayor's [2] -	14:5, 14:7	43:18, 44:2	44:17, 44:23,	43.2, 44.16, 44:18, 44:19,
				ĺ		77.10, 44.13,

44:20, 44:22,	[1] - 1:22	59:21	56:7, 56:11,	29:4, 29:16	21:18, 21:21,	29:25
44:24, 45:3,	Murray [1] -	Nora [1] -	57:2, 57:5,	opened [1] -	22:21, 23:5,	people [15] -
45:4, 45:5,	48:10	23:18	57:11, 57:15,	59:9	23:8, 24:15,	16:18, 17:21,
45:6, 46:17,	music [1] -	normal [2] -	57:17, 58:11,	opening [1] -	24:25, 25:2,	18:14, 18:20,
46:19, 46:20,	8:19	32:23, 59:6	59:16, 59:21,	57:24	25:3, 25:4,	18:23, 19:2,
	0.19					
46:21, 46:23,		normally [3] -	59:24, 60:1,	opens [1] -	25:15, 26:21,	20:25, 22:8,
46:25, 47:4,	N	9:24, 10:12,	60:4, 60:11	59:3	27:4, 27:5,	27:8, 29:13,
47:5, 47:6,		25:12	Oakes [24] -	opportunity	29:23, 29:24,	30:18, 31:24,
47:7, 48:22,	name [4] -	noted [1] -	1:7, 2:13,	[2] - 35:25,	31:14, 33:4,	39:8, 46:5,
48:24, 48:25,	9:13, 27:21,	10:8	4:20, 6:5,	36:1	53:22, 59:3,	58:22
49:1, 49:3,	29:22, 34:24	notes [2] -	34:1, 39:24,	Order [8] -	59:9, 59:11,	per [3] - 14:4,
49:5, 49:9,	National [11] -	18:23, 61:8	41:20, 42:12,	52:10, 52:18,	59:14, 61:9	40:18, 40:25
49:10, 49:11,	6:24, 16:10,	nothing [2] -	43:12, 44:20,	53:22, 53:23,	Parking [1] -	percent [2] -
49:12, 50:19,	21:1, 21:6,	51:13, 51:22	45:25, 46:21,	54:6, 55:11,	47:11	12:23, 13:15
50:21, 50:22,	21:12, 21:16,	number [5] -	48:7, 49:1,	55:14, 55:22	parking [5] -	perfect [2] -
50:23, 50:25,	21:19, 22:8,	7:16, 7:20,	50:23, 51:14,	order [4] -	8:15, 47:15,	19:14, 50:14
51:2, 51:6,	22:11, 24:11,		51:21, 52:4,	53:25, 54:8,	47:17, 47:25,	periods [2] -
51:7, 51:8,	24:17	28:9, 32:19,	53:6, 54:20,		48:2	-
51:9, 52:4,	near [1] -	39:1	56:3, 57:4,	57:12, 59:19	parks [1] -	47:16, 48:1
53:2, 53:4,	11:23		57:14, 59:15	Ordinance [10]	57:25	PERSON [2] -
53:5, 53:6,		0		- 45:11,		23:15, 23:22
	need [4] -	OAKEC	observe [3] -	45:13, 45:19,	Parks [8] -	person [11] -
53:8, 53:10,	12:23, 19:9,	OAKES [92] -	21:23, 23:10,	45:20, 47:12,	3:25, 5:10,	7:21, 8:1,
53:14, 53:15,	31:6, 31:9	2:3, 2:14,	25:6	47:14, 47:23,	5:13, 5:19,	30:10, 30:12,
53:16, 53:17,	needed [2] -	3:3, 3:10,	obviously [2] -	47:24, 47:25	38:4, 38:5,	30:16, 30:20,
53:21, 54:16,	46:9, 50:11	4:7, 4:14,	9:20, 10:7	organization	38:10, 39:14	30:23, 31:13,
54:18, 54:19,	never [7] -	4:21, 5:7,	OF [1] - 1:1	[7] - 26:3,	part [3] -	32:4, 34:21,
54:20, 54:22,	7:22, 8:1,	5:16, 5:24,	offer [1] - 7:18	26:14, 26:17,	14:20, 21:4,	36:14
54:24, 55:3,	8:6, 18:11,	6:6, 6:17,	office [1] -	28:22, 30:15,	29:18	person's [1] -
55:4, 55:5,	18:17, 24:8,	9:5, 9:8,	41:13	30:19, 31:8	particular [3] -	29:22
55:6, 55:10,	28:1	14:22, 14:25,	officer [1] -	organization	22:16, 28:8,	personal [2] -
56:3, 56:5,	new [9] - 8:22,	15:3, 20:10,	19:18	s [2] - 28:17,	36:23	7:19, 32:2
56:13, 56:15,	8:24, 40:17,	27:14, 27:16,	Officer [1] -	29:10	past [2] - 7:11,	personnel [1] -
56:16, 56:17,	40:24, 44:11,	31:18, 32:9,	16:8	outside [1] -	9:20	12:17
56:19, 56:23,	49:20, 50:2,	32:14, 33:10,	officers [5] -	58:24	Paving [2] -	perspective
56:24, 56:25,	50:10, 59:8	33:12, 34:2,	7:1, 7:3, 7:5,	outstanding	33:7, 33:18	[1] - 10:18
57:1, 57:3,	New [1] - 49:18	34:15, 34:19,	14:19, 17:10	[1] - 21:8	pay [2] - 8:1,	phone [6] -
57:9, 57:14,	next [7] - 3:14,	37:2, 37:5,	official [1] -	overwhelmin	14:15	7:16, 7:20,
57:16, 57:18,	16:9, 19:23,	37:16, 37:23,	28:13	g [1] - 32:20	Pay [7] - 33:9,	7:24, 14:3,
60:3, 60:7,	22:7, 25:24,	38:14, 38:18,	Officials [1] -	own [2] - 9:1,	52:8, 52:11,	14:4, 18:22
60:9, 60:10	45:10, 47:11	39:25, 40:11,	6:20		52:18, 55:12,	pick [1] - 46:8
MS4 [2] -	nice [2] -	40:22, 41:17,	oftentimes [1]	22:5	55:15, 55:23	piece [1] - 40.8
52:12, 52:20	20:18, 59:13	41:21, 42:1,	- 19:8	Б	payment [6] -	•
MSP [2] -	night [7] -	42:5, 42:13,		Р	7:23, 8:2,	19:22
40:18, 40:24	10:11, 12:3,	42:24, 43:4,	once [1] -	n m (c) 1.00	32:21, 32:24,	pLACE [1] -
Municipal [3] -	12:9, 12:12,	43:8, 43:24,	14:16	p.m [6] - 1:20,	52:11, 52:18	1:22
1:14, 13:16,	12:9, 12:12, 12:21, 18:12,	44:10, 44:21,	one [26] - 10:3,	2:2, 8:14,	•	placing [2] -
41:12	60:11	45:7, 45:17,	10:4, 11:13,	12:3, 12:7,	payments [1] -	45:14, 45:21
municipal [1] -	nobody [2] -	46:1, 46:12,	11:25, 19:22,	60:14	7:19	plan [1] - 31:6
15:19		46:15, 46:22,	20:24, 27:2,	page [2] - 12:3,	Payrolls [4] -	Planning [2] -
MUNICIPALIT	11:7, 23:14	47:8, 47:21,	27:22, 28:8,	38:2	32:19, 32:21,	51:18, 51:19
Y [1] - 1:1	non [4] -	48:8, 48:16,	28:9, 29:21,	pages [2] -	33:3, 33:15	plaque [2] -
Municipality	27:18, 27:20,	48:20, 49:2,	30:10, 30:12,	8:19, 9:3	pays [1] -	20:18, 26:18
[12] - 13:17,	32:11, 32:12	49:13, 49:24,	30:16, 30:23,	paid [1] - 7:4	13:19	playing [2] -
	non-agenda	50:14, 50:17,	31:15, 32:19,	PARK[1] - 1:1	Peace [1] -	35:14, 35:16
13:18, 13:23,	[4] - 27:18,	50:14, 50:17, 50:24, 51:10,	34:21, 37:11,	park [1] - 8:16	16:8	Pledge [2] -
21:17, 23:5,	27:20, 32:11,	51:16, 51:23,	38:1, 40:14,	Park [34] -	Pennsylvania	3:6, 3:8
24:15, 24:25,	32:12	51.16, 51.23, 52:16, 52:25,	41:25, 42:25,	1:22, 1:23,	[2] - 1:23,	plow [1] - 20:2
25:2, 29:2,	none [8] - 9:9,	52.16, 52.25, 53:7, 53:18,	51:17, 52:7	9:13, 9:14,	15:21	pocket [1] -
29:8, 31:11,	15:4, 32:14,	JJ.1, JJ.10,	ones [2] - 9:25,	10:9, 10:22,	PENNSYLVA	58:16
50.6	•	51.1 51.11				
58:6	43:8, 48:20,	54:4, 54:14, 54:21, 55:7	16:24	11:9, 12:20,	NIA [1] - 1:1	Police [18] -
58:6 municipality	•	54:21, 55:7,	16:24 open [2] -	11:9, 12:20, 21:9, 21:11,	NIA [1] - 1:1 PennWest [1] -	Police [18] - 1:16, 3:18,
	43:8, 48:20,					

6:20, 6:24,	37:23, 38:14,	31:8	24:24	recited [1] -	- 23:18	response [18] -
7:15, 7:21,	38:18, 39:25,	programs [3] -	questions [21]	3:9	remote [1] -	4:13, 5:23,
14:18, 16:13,	40:11, 40:22,	21:23, 23:11,	- 4:12, 5:21,	recognition [2]	8:8	9:7, 15:2,
17:11, 20:25,	41:17, 41:21,	25:6	9:6, 14:25,	•		32:13, 34:4,
21:1, 21:7,	42:1, 42:5,		37:20, 38:16,	- 6:25, 26:20	removal [1] - 56:6	38:17, 42:4,
21:11, 21:17,	42:13, 42:24,	Project [2] -		recognize [8] -		43:7, 44:9,
21:16, 21:19,	, ,	33:8, 33:18	39:18, 41:3,	21:10, 21:18,	Repair [2] -	
	43:4, 43:8,	Projects [2] -	41:19, 42:3,	22:14, 23:2,	52:8, 55:11	46:14, 48:6,
50:10	43:24, 44:10,	52:13, 52:20	44:7, 45:23,	23:6, 24:23,	repairs [3] -	48:19, 50:16,
police [4] - 7:1,	44:21, 45:7,	proper [2] -	46:12, 48:4,	25:3, 26:1	55:17, 55:25,	52:24, 54:13,
14:19, 17:3,	45:17, 46:1,	47:16, 48:1	48:18, 50:5,	recognizing	56:6	56:10, 59:20
19:18	46:12, 46:15,	protecting [1]	50:15, 52:22,	[3] - 24:21,	Replacement	responsible
policies [7] -	46:22, 47:8,	- 24:24	54:11, 56:1,	26:3, 26:5	[1] - 52:8	[1] - 30:11
31:22, 37:14,	47:21, 48:8,	proud [5] -	56:9	recommenda	Report [6] -	rest [1] - 16:22
37:19, 38:21,	48:16, 48:20,	3:17, 12:1,	quick [4] -	tion [3] -	3:13, 6:21,	retired [2] -
38:25, 39:2,	49:2, 49:13,	12:16, 12:20,	3:10, 46:2,	38:7, 41:15,	9:10, 9:17,	43:18, 44:2
39:4	49:24, 50:14,	20:8	48:9, 50:7	50:8	15:5, 20:14	retiring [1] -
Policy [4] -	50:17, 50:24,	prouder [1] -	quickly [3] -	recommende	report [6] -	44:12
34:21, 35:5,	51:10, 51:16,	18:17	38:19, 41:14,	d [2] - 41:8,	7:12, 7:14,	review [1] -
37:6, 37:12	51:23, 52:16,	provide [2] -	44:10	59:11	8:10, 11:1,	39:14
policy [6] -	52:25, 53:7,	12:18, 12:19	quote [4] -	record [2] -	22:5, 27:13	reviewed [1] -
30:8, 31:1,	53:18, 54:4,	provided [2] -	17:7, 17:8,	27:22, 34:25	Reporter [1] -	31:1
31:2, 36:20,	54:14, 54:21,	36:1, 36:2	19:11, 29:21	Recreation [4]	61:22	RFP [1] - 40:15
38:2, 38:24	55:7, 55:19,	providers [2] -		- 4:1, 5:11,	Reports [1] -	rifles [2] -
power [2] -	56:4, 56:7,	22:16, 41:9	R	5:13, 28:19	6:20	44:11, 44:13
11:14, 11:24	56:11, 57:2,	proximity [1] -		recreation [2] -	reports [1] -	rink [1] - 59:10
prayers [1] -	57:5, 57:11,	41:12	radios [1] -	28:6, 28:11	7:10	road [2] -
7:6	57:15, 57:17, 58:11, 59:16,	Pubic [1] -	13:21	Recreational	representativ	29:19, 46:3
precaution [1]		16:10	rarely [1] - 8:6	[1] - 36:18	es [1] - 24:19	Road [3] -
- 46:10	59:21, 59:24,	public [9] -	rated [1] -	rectified [1] -	represents [1]	15:16, 33:7,
premium [1] -	60:1, 60:4, 60:11	3:14, 17:16,	10:19	30:6	- 32:6	33:18
28:13		19:3, 19:13,	rather [1] -	reduced [1] -	request [1] -	roads [4] -
present [2] -	pretty [3] -	23:4, 39:10,	28:25	61:11	20:1	25:16, 25:21,
3:4, 26:9	11:4, 12:14, 16:21	39:12, 58:17	RE [1] - 1:4	Reduction [4]	Request [2] -	48:10, 48:13
President [9] -	price [2] -	Public [25] -	read [1] - 21:4	- 33:5, 33:7,	33:5, 33:7	Rob [1] - 9:13
1:7, 1:8,	53:25, 54:8	3:17, 14:18,	ready [1] -	33:17	requesting [1]	Robert [1] -
37:9, 43:11,		15:15, 15:17,	57:25	referenced [1]	- 8:2	1:16
45:25, 48:7,	printing [1] - 61:11	16:14, 17:12,	real [4] - 16:24,	- 36:4	require [3] -	Rodeo [1] -
51:14, 52:4,		23:24, 24:9,	46:2, 48:9,	referencing [1]	7:23, 13:15,	8:13
56:3	privilege [1] -	24:11, 24:12,	50:7	- 36:13	13:23	roll [13] - 2:8,
president [7] -	27:4	24:13, 24:17,	really [14] -	Regan [1] -	required [1] -	4:15, 5:25,
27:12, 29:23,	problem [1] - 28:10	24:19, 24:21,	16:13, 16:15,	17:17	17:21	33:21, 39:19,
29:24, 30:1,		25:3, 30:10,	17:8, 18:17,	regarding [1] -	Resident [1] -	42:6, 44:15,
37:22, 41:5,	problems [1] -	30:13, 30:17,	19:2, 20:7,	30:14	27:17	46:16, 48:21,
57:14	31:3	51:25, 52:3,	28:17, 29:18,	registration	residential [1]	50:18, 53:1,
PRESIDENT	proceedings	52:5, 57:10,	32:16, 38:12,	[1] - 8:17	- 10:3	54:15, 56:12
[90] - 2:3,	[1] - 61:6	57:20, 57:21,	38:19, 38:20,	REGULAR [1]	Residential [1]	Ronald [1] -
2:14, 3:3,	PROCEEDIN	58:9	38:23	- 1:4	- 33:6	17:17
3:10, 4:7,	GS [1] - 2:1	purchase [1] -	Rec [7] - 5:19,	Regular [2] -	residents [8] -	room [1] - 36:9
4:14, 4:21,	proclaim [2] -	13:21	36:15, 38:4,	2:4, 61:9	7:8, 7:12,	Route [3] -
5:7, 5:16,	21:15, 22:22	purchased [1]	38:5, 38:10,	regulars [1] -	9:12, 11:8,	33:8, 33:18,
5:24, 6:6,	proclamation	- 44:11	38:23, 39:14	16:3	13:17, 13:24,	48:11
6:17, 9:5,	[2] - 21:5,	purpose [1] -	receive [7] -	related [1] -	28:5, 59:14	run [3] - 9:24,
9:8, 14:22,	21:6	35:17	7:8, 8:22,	9:20	resolved [2] -	10:12, 27:15
14:25, 15:3,	Proclamation	put [4] - 10:18,	13:18, 13:25,	relay [1] -	16:7, 24:14	rundown [1] -
20:10, 27:14,	[1] - 22:13	19:7, 19:19,	14:3, 14:10,	58:16	respond [1] -	9:17
27:16, 31:18,	proclamation	23:18	14:12	Relief [2] -	41:13	running [2] -
32:9, 32:14,	s [1] - 20:24		received [2] -	26:5, 26:23	Responder [1]	18:22, 27:14
33:10, 34:2,	professionals	Q	7:11, 36:11	remember [1] -	- 8:13	rushed [2] -
34:15, 34:19, 37:2, 37:5,	[1] - 24:21	quality	recently [1] - 58:1	19:2	responding [1]	38:3, 38:9
31.2, 31.3,	program [1] -	quality [1] -	JU. I	remembers [1]	- 12:2	

s	19:18, 23:25, 24:7, 25:13,	shy [1] - 27:2 side [1] - 39:1	south [2] - 25:18, 48:12	Storm [2] - 52:7, 55:11	ten [1] - 23:19 ten-minute [1]	43:16 Trails [2] -
sacrifice [2] -	58:9	Sign [2] -	South [4] -	storm [9] -	- 23:19	33:6, 33:17
7:5, 16:19	Selection [1] -	45:10, 47:12	10:22, 23:7,	3:15, 3:19,	term [4] - 4:5,	training [3] -
safe [5] -	40:16	sign [2] -	23:8, 59:9	9:20, 15:23,	4:10, 5:13,	12:18, 13:12,
18:25, 19:9,	selfless [2] -	45:14, 45:21	South's [1] -	18:5, 26:10,	5:19	29:13
19:21, 57:24,	16:19, 17:18	signage [2] -	22:17	55:17, 55:25,	thankful [2] -	transcript [2] -
58:3	selling [1] -	47:18, 48:3	speaking [2] -	58:1 storm-related	3:17, 3:20	61:5, 61:13
Safety [6] -	44:13	Signal [2] -	27:5, 31:16	[1] - 9:20	theme [2] -	transcription
43:5, 43:6,	send [1] - 13:24	33:8, 33:19	special [2] -		22:24	[2] - 61:7, 61:11
43:10, 43:13, 49:17, 51:14	13.24 sending [1] -	signature [1] - 21:25	6:25, 11:21 specific [2] -	story [1] - 31:21	themselves [1] - 28:22	transfers [1] -
safety [6] -	18:22	21.25 signed [6] -	47:18, 48:2	straight [1] -	- 20.22 therefore [2] -	8:4
8:19, 8:20,	sent [2] - 8:7,	23:11, 25:7,	specifically [3]	10:23	21:14, 22:20	travel [1] -
24:24, 30:2,	12:3	29:22, 34:22,	- 21:18,	street [3] -	third [1] -	46:7
30:4, 46:9	servants [1] -	51:17, 52:1	23:6, 25:3	19:17, 20:2,	55:10	treat [1] -
sale [2] -	19:3	significant [7]	speed [2] -	24:8	thoughts [1] -	11:15
43:17, 44:1	serve [3] -	- 7:13, 10:8,	10:15, 20:1	Street [2] -	7:6	Tree [3] - 3:24,
Saturday [1] -	17:13, 17:21,	10:14, 10:24,	Splash [2] -	45:14, 45:22	three [6] -	4:4, 4:10
8:13	20:7	11:4, 12:6,	53:22, 59:3	streets [2] -	10:3, 13:24,	trees [2] -
saw [4] -	served [1] -	13:22	sponsored [1]	26:13, 57:24	20:23, 27:22,	11:5, 18:10
10:15, 12:4,	59:1	Signs [2] -	- 24:12	strive [1] -	34:25, 52:5	Tri [2] - 22:17,
36:8, 38:8	service [14] -	45:13, 45:21	spoof [1] -	35:18	thunder [1] -	23:6
scam [4] -	12:19, 17:17,	signs [3] -	7:15	Strnisa [1] -	15:8	Tri-
7:10, 7:13,	17:25, 18:1,	46:5, 47:15,	Sports [2] -	61:22	Tim [1] - 27:25	Community
14:6, 14:9	19:13, 19:14,	48:1	28:16	structure [1] -	TIME [1] - 1:20	[2] - 22:17,
scammer [1] -	20:9, 21:20,	Simmons [1] -	sports [3] -	10:1	tips [1] - 7:17	23:6
7:14	22:16, 23:4,	31:17	28:18, 29:14,	substantial [1]	titled [1] - 38:2	Truck [3] -
scare [1] - 10:4	23:7, 23:21,	Simms [1] -	35:16	- 24:23	today [3] -	15:10, 15:12,
scheduling [1]	25:4, 26:22	61:22	staff [3] - 30:7,	sufficient [2] -	17:5, 35:4,	15:20
- 28:10	Service [5] -	situations [4] -	41:8, 41:15	47:18, 48:3	35:6	truck [1] - 20:3
school [1] -	22:19, 22:23,	18:11, 18:16,	stand [2] - 3:5,	summer [1] -	Todd [1] - 1:8	true [2] - 61:7,
46:8	49:17, 49:20,	19:7, 35:12	12:4	58:1	together [1] -	61:12
School [5] -	50:1 Services [4] -	six [3] - 29:1,	stand-by [1] -	Summit [4] -	18:15	truly [3] - 7:7,
29:24, 31:14,	40:20, 41:2,	29:7, 33:2 skilled [1] -	12:4	45:11, 45:14, 45:22, 46:4	tonight [12] -	15:18, 17:13
32:6, 33:5, 33:16	53:24, 54:7	22:18	start [3] - 12:4, 27:24, 28:15	sums [1] - 17:8	9:4, 9:16,	try [2] - 12:17, 19:13
second [31] -	services [1] -	Slater [1] -	started [2] -	Sunday [2] -	13:13, 20:7, 24:3, 31:2,	trying [2] -
3:15, 4:6,	23:4	15:16	15:22, 16:1	15:11, 58:7	37:10, 38:10,	14:9, 19:21
4:8, 5:15,	seven [3] -	small [2] -	state [2] -	superior [3] -	43:3, 51:22,	Tuesday [1] -
5:17, 17:2,	17:3, 29:1,	10:18, 10:22	27:21, 34:24	21:20, 23:7,	52:5, 57:10	58:20
30:12, 33:10,	29:7	smoke [1] -	State [1] -	25:4	took [1] - 29:2	tuned [1] -
33:11, 33:13,	several [1] -	10:4	15:21	supplied [1] -	tools [1] - 19:8	3:13
37:15, 37:17,	7:12	snowing [1] -	statement [1] -	26:15	tornado [3] -	turn [7] - 6:19,
40:21, 40:23,	sewer [2] -	25:14	36:22	support [3] -	10:18, 10:19,	8:25, 15:4,
43:23, 43:25,	55:17, 55:25	so [2] - 24:3,	statements [1]	7:8, 11:9,	10:23	27:17, 34:20,
45:16, 45:18,	Sewer [2] -	27:2	- 8:10	14:18	total [3] - 9:23,	37:6, 52:2
47:20, 47:22,	52:8, 55:11	social [3] -	States [2] -	supposed [3] -	43:20, 44:4	turned [1] -
49:23, 49:25,	Shade [3] -	7:25, 8:18,	7:4, 16:9	38:5, 38:6,	Touch [3] -	36:19
52:15, 52:17,	3:24, 4:4,	9:2	stay [1] - 3:13	38:21	15:10, 15:12,	turnout [1] -
53:21, 54:3,	4:10	Softball's [2] -	stenographic	Susie [2] -	15:20	15:25
54:5, 55:18,	share [1] -	35:12, 36:10	[1] - 61:8	25:13, 57:20	Touch-A-	two [4] - 3:10,
55:20, 59:24, 59:25	31:12	solicit [2] -	step [1] - 19:16		Truck [3] -	10:1, 37:10
59:25 seconds [1] -	sheds [2] -	14:3, 14:4	still [1] - 15:24	Т	15:10, 15:12,	type [1] - 15:14
9:22	36:16, 36:17	Solicitor [1] -	Stop [3] -	tax [1] - 13:18	15:20	
9.22 section [1] -	shirt [1] - 58:15	1:16	45:10, 45:13,	tax [1] - 13:18 team [1] -	touched [1] -	U
46:6	shotguns [2] -	someone [4] -	45:21	22:18	16:7	ultimate [1] -
see [8] - 11:15,	43:19, 44:3	8:7, 14:8,	stop [4] -	temporarily [1]	towards [1] -	7:4
16:4, 17:21,	shred [1] - 8:4	15:11, 19:25 sorry [1] - 57:3	13:11, 45:14,	- 17:16	48:11	unanimously
, ,	3.1. 34 [ij 0.T	3011 y [1] = 37.3	45:21, 46:5	0	Trade [1] -	anaminously

[1] - 41:10	8:21, 15:15,	6:24, 7:7,	wordsmithin
	58:10		
under [7] -		15:23, 16:9,	g [1] - 20:19
3:11, 3:22,	vendetta [1] -	17:3, 21:2,	Works [26] -
49:16, 51:25,	32:3	21:15, 21:23,	3:17, 14:18,
52:5, 57:10,	Vendor [1] -	22:7, 22:8,	15:15, 15:17,
61:11	40:15	22:22, 23:10,	16:10, 16:14,
unfortunate	verify [1] -	24:16, 25:6	17:12, 23:25,
[1] - 32:4	11:20	Week [14] -	24:9, 24:12,
unfortunately	vice [3] -	6:24, 16:10,	24:13, 24:17,
[1] - 29:20	29:23, 30:1	21:2, 21:7,	24:19, 24:21,
UNIDENTIFIE	Vice [1] - 1:8	21:13, 21:16,	25:4, 30:10,
D [2] - 23:15,	victim [1] -	21:20, 22:8,	30:13, 30:17,
23:22	7:12	22:11, 22:19,	51:25, 52:3,
		22:23, 24:9,	
United [2] -	victimized [1] -		52:5, 57:10,
7:4, 16:8	7:18	24:12, 24:17	57:20, 57:21,
unofficial [1] -	victims [1] -	weekend [1] -	58:9
10:15	59:1	17:20	works [1] -
unsung [1] -	Viola [1] - 1:11	weeks [4] -	41:24
58:5	vital [1] - 23:4	7:11, 16:1,	workshop [1] -
unusual [2] -	Volunteer [1] -	16:2, 18:6	39:6
8:2, 8:11	9:15	weighing [1] -	wrote [1] -
up [20] - 8:6,		18:2	36:14
•	volunteer [3] -	welcome [2] -	00.14
17:8, 20:13,	12:23, 13:15,	2:4, 22:10	Υ
21:3, 22:9,	26:3	*	T
22:13, 23:25,	volunteers [1]	Welfare [6] -	V
26:6, 28:21,	- 3:19	43:5, 43:6,	Year [1] -
29:5, 31:10,	vote [4] -	43:10, 43:14,	26:19
31:15, 34:22,	35:24, 38:9,	49:17, 51:14	year [12] -
39:8, 41:8,	57:2, 58:21	West [2] -	13:25, 16:2,
46:8, 51:17,	voted [1] -	1:22, 10:16	20:22, 22:24,
52:1, 58:2,		whereas [3] -	24:10, 26:2,
	35:6		26:19, 28:19,
59:9	voting [2] -	21:8, 22:14,	26:19, 28:19,
59:9 upcoming [1] -		21:8, 22:14, 24:10	26:19, 28:19, 30:24, 49:21,
59:9 upcoming [1] - 8:12	voting [2] - 31:2, 41:23	21:8, 22:14, 24:10 whole [5] -	26:19, 28:19, 30:24, 49:21, 50:3, 57:22
59:9 upcoming [1] - 8:12 update [6] -	voting [2] -	21:8, 22:14, 24:10 whole [5] - 12:14, 24:2,	26:19, 28:19, 30:24, 49:21, 50:3, 57:22 years [8] -
59:9 upcoming [1] - 8:12 update [6] - 3:14, 45:12,	voting [2] - 31:2, 41:23	21:8, 22:14, 24:10 whole [5] - 12:14, 24:2, 31:21, 35:11,	26:19, 28:19, 30:24, 49:21, 50:3, 57:22 years [8] - 12:24, 13:1,
59:9 upcoming [1] - 8:12 update [6] - 3:14, 45:12, 45:20, 47:13,	voting [2] - 31:2, 41:23 W warm [1] - 59:4	21:8, 22:14, 24:10 whole [5] - 12:14, 24:2, 31:21, 35:11, 35:12	26:19, 28:19, 30:24, 49:21, 50:3, 57:22 years [8] - 12:24, 13:1, 15:19, 18:14,
59:9 upcoming [1] - 8:12 update [6] - 3:14, 45:12,	voting [2] - 31:2, 41:23	21:8, 22:14, 24:10 whole [5] - 12:14, 24:2, 31:21, 35:11,	26:19, 28:19, 30:24, 49:21, 50:3, 57:22 years [8] - 12:24, 13:1, 15:19, 18:14, 28:9, 28:25,
59:9 upcoming [1] - 8:12 update [6] - 3:14, 45:12, 45:20, 47:13,	voting [2] - 31:2, 41:23 W warm [1] - 59:4	21:8, 22:14, 24:10 whole [5] - 12:14, 24:2, 31:21, 35:11, 35:12	26:19, 28:19, 30:24, 49:21, 50:3, 57:22 years [8] - 12:24, 13:1, 15:19, 18:14, 28:9, 28:25, 29:1, 29:7
59:9 upcoming [1] - 8:12 update [6] - 3:14, 45:12, 45:20, 47:13, 47:24, 50:9	voting [2] - 31:2, 41:23 W warm [1] - 59:4 warnings [1] - 11:12	21:8, 22:14, 24:10 whole [5] - 12:14, 24:2, 31:21, 35:11, 35:12 willing [1] -	26:19, 28:19, 30:24, 49:21, 50:3, 57:22 years [8] - 12:24, 13:1, 15:19, 18:14, 28:9, 28:25,
59:9 upcoming [1] - 8:12 update [6] - 3:14, 45:12, 45:20, 47:13, 47:24, 50:9 updated [1] - 31:2	voting [2] - 31:2, 41:23 W warm [1] - 59:4 warnings [1] -	21:8, 22:14, 24:10 whole [5] - 12:14, 24:2, 31:21, 35:11, 35:12 willing [1] - 31:11	26:19, 28:19, 30:24, 49:21, 50:3, 57:22 years [8] - 12:24, 13:1, 15:19, 18:14, 28:9, 28:25, 29:1, 29:7
59:9 upcoming [1] - 8:12 update [6] - 3:14, 45:12, 45:20, 47:13, 47:24, 50:9 updated [1] - 31:2 Upgrades [2] -	warm [1] - 59:4 warnings [1] - 11:12 Waste [1] - 32:21	21:8, 22:14, 24:10 whole [5] - 12:14, 24:2, 31:21, 35:11, 35:12 willing [1] - 31:11 wind [3] - 10:15, 10:21,	26:19, 28:19, 30:24, 49:21, 50:3, 57:22 years [8] - 12:24, 13:1, 15:19, 18:14, 28:9, 28:25, 29:1, 29:7 yeses [1] - 42:25
59:9 upcoming [1] - 8:12 update [6] - 3:14, 45:12, 45:20, 47:13, 47:24, 50:9 updated [1] - 31:2 Upgrades [2] - 33:9, 33:19	warm [1] - 59:4 warnings [1] - 11:12 Waste [1] - 32:21 watching [1] -	21:8, 22:14, 24:10 whole [5] - 12:14, 24:2, 31:21, 35:11, 35:12 willing [1] - 31:11 wind [3] - 10:15, 10:21, 10:24	26:19, 28:19, 30:24, 49:21, 50:3, 57:22 years [8] - 12:24, 13:1, 15:19, 18:14, 28:9, 28:25, 29:1, 29:7 yeses [1] -
59:9 upcoming [1] - 8:12 update [6] - 3:14, 45:12, 45:20, 47:13, 47:24, 50:9 updated [1] - 31:2 Upgrades [2] - 33:9, 33:19 urge [1] -	warm [1] - 59:4 warnings [1] - 11:12 Waste [1] - 32:21 watching [1] - 28:2	21:8, 22:14, 24:10 whole [5] - 12:14, 24:2, 31:21, 35:11, 35:12 willing [1] - 31:11 wind [3] - 10:15, 10:21, 10:24 windows [1] -	26:19, 28:19, 30:24, 49:21, 50:3, 57:22 years [8] - 12:24, 13:1, 15:19, 18:14, 28:9, 28:25, 29:1, 29:7 yeses [1] - 42:25 yesterday [1] -
59:9 upcoming [1] - 8:12 update [6] - 3:14, 45:12, 45:20, 47:13, 47:24, 50:9 updated [1] - 31:2 Upgrades [2] - 33:9, 33:19 urge [1] - 24:18	woting [2] - 31:2, 41:23 W warm [1] - 59:4 warnings [1] - 11:12 Waste [1] - 32:21 watching [1] - 28:2 ways [1] -	21:8, 22:14, 24:10 whole [5] - 12:14, 24:2, 31:21, 35:11, 35:12 willing [1] - 31:11 wind [3] - 10:15, 10:21, 10:24 windows [1] - 58:24	26:19, 28:19, 30:24, 49:21, 50:3, 57:22 years [8] - 12:24, 13:1, 15:19, 18:14, 28:9, 28:25, 29:1, 29:7 yeses [1] - 42:25 yesterday [1] - 58:19
59:9 upcoming [1] - 8:12 update [6] - 3:14, 45:12, 45:20, 47:13, 47:24, 50:9 updated [1] - 31:2 Upgrades [2] - 33:9, 33:19 urge [1] - 24:18 Uselman [2] -	woting [2] - 31:2, 41:23 W warm [1] - 59:4 warnings [1] - 11:12 Waste [1] - 32:21 watching [1] - 28:2 ways [1] - 14:12	21:8, 22:14, 24:10 whole [5] - 12:14, 24:2, 31:21, 35:11, 35:12 willing [1] - 31:11 wind [3] - 10:15, 10:21, 10:24 windows [1] - 58:24 winter [2] -	26:19, 28:19, 30:24, 49:21, 50:3, 57:22 years [8] - 12:24, 13:1, 15:19, 18:14, 28:9, 28:25, 29:1, 29:7 yeses [1] - 42:25 yesterday [1] -
59:9 upcoming [1] - 8:12 update [6] - 3:14, 45:12, 45:20, 47:13, 47:24, 50:9 updated [1] - 31:2 Upgrades [2] - 33:9, 33:19 urge [1] - 24:18 Uselman [2] - 9:10, 9:13	woting [2] - 31:2, 41:23 W warm [1] - 59:4 warnings [1] - 11:12 Waste [1] - 32:21 watching [1] - 28:2 ways [1] - 14:12 Weapons [1] -	21:8, 22:14, 24:10 whole [5] - 12:14, 24:2, 31:21, 35:11, 35:12 willing [1] - 31:11 wind [3] - 10:15, 10:21, 10:24 windows [1] - 58:24 winter [2] - 16:5, 57:23	26:19, 28:19, 30:24, 49:21, 50:3, 57:22 years [8] - 12:24, 13:1, 15:19, 18:14, 28:9, 28:25, 29:1, 29:7 yeses [1] - 42:25 yesterday [1] - 58:19
59:9 upcoming [1] - 8:12 update [6] - 3:14, 45:12, 45:20, 47:13, 47:24, 50:9 updated [1] - 31:2 Upgrades [2] - 33:9, 33:19 urge [1] - 24:18 Uselman [2] -	woting [2] - 31:2, 41:23 W warm [1] - 59:4 warnings [1] - 11:12 Waste [1] - 32:21 watching [1] - 28:2 ways [1] - 14:12	21:8, 22:14, 24:10 whole [5] - 12:14, 24:2, 31:21, 35:11, 35:12 willing [1] - 31:11 wind [3] - 10:15, 10:21, 10:24 windows [1] - 58:24 winter [2] - 16:5, 57:23 wire [4] - 8:4,	26:19, 28:19, 30:24, 49:21, 50:3, 57:22 years [8] - 12:24, 13:1, 15:19, 18:14, 28:9, 28:25, 29:1, 29:7 yeses [1] - 42:25 yesterday [1] - 58:19
59:9 upcoming [1] - 8:12 update [6] - 3:14, 45:12, 45:20, 47:13, 47:24, 50:9 updated [1] - 31:2 Upgrades [2] - 33:9, 33:19 urge [1] - 24:18 Uselman [2] - 9:10, 9:13	woting [2] - 31:2, 41:23 W warm [1] - 59:4 warnings [1] - 11:12 Waste [1] - 32:21 watching [1] - 28:2 ways [1] - 14:12 Weapons [1] -	21:8, 22:14, 24:10 whole [5] - 12:14, 24:2, 31:21, 35:11, 35:12 willing [1] - 31:11 wind [3] - 10:15, 10:21, 10:24 windows [1] - 58:24 winter [2] - 16:5, 57:23	26:19, 28:19, 30:24, 49:21, 50:3, 57:22 years [8] - 12:24, 13:1, 15:19, 18:14, 28:9, 28:25, 29:1, 29:7 yeses [1] - 42:25 yesterday [1] - 58:19
59:9 upcoming [1] - 8:12 update [6] - 3:14, 45:12, 45:20, 47:13, 47:24, 50:9 updated [1] - 31:2 Upgrades [2] - 33:9, 33:19 urge [1] - 24:18 Uselman [2] - 9:10, 9:13 USELMAN [1]	woting [2] - 31:2, 41:23 W warm [1] - 59:4 warnings [1] - 11:12 Waste [1] - 32:21 watching [1] - 28:2 ways [1] - 14:12 Weapons [1] - 43:16	21:8, 22:14, 24:10 whole [5] - 12:14, 24:2, 31:21, 35:11, 35:12 willing [1] - 31:11 wind [3] - 10:15, 10:21, 10:24 windows [1] - 58:24 winter [2] - 16:5, 57:23 wire [4] - 8:4,	26:19, 28:19, 30:24, 49:21, 50:3, 57:22 years [8] - 12:24, 13:1, 15:19, 18:14, 28:9, 28:25, 29:1, 29:7 yeses [1] - 42:25 yesterday [1] - 58:19
59:9 upcoming [1] - 8:12 update [6] - 3:14, 45:12, 45:20, 47:13, 47:24, 50:9 updated [1] - 31:2 Upgrades [2] - 33:9, 33:19 urge [1] - 24:18 Uselman [2] - 9:10, 9:13 USELMAN [1] - 9:11	voting [2] - 31:2, 41:23 W warm [1] - 59:4 warnings [1] - 11:12 Waste [1] - 32:21 watching [1] - 28:2 ways [1] - 14:12 Weapons [1] - 43:16 weather [8] - 10:9, 10:14,	21:8, 22:14, 24:10 whole [5] - 12:14, 24:2, 31:21, 35:11, 35:12 willing [1] - 31:11 wind [3] - 10:15, 10:21, 10:24 windows [1] - 58:24 winter [2] - 16:5, 57:23 wire [4] - 8:4, 11:15, 11:16,	26:19, 28:19, 30:24, 49:21, 50:3, 57:22 years [8] - 12:24, 13:1, 15:19, 18:14, 28:9, 28:25, 29:1, 29:7 yeses [1] - 42:25 yesterday [1] - 58:19
59:9 upcoming [1] - 8:12 update [6] - 3:14, 45:12, 45:20, 47:13, 47:24, 50:9 updated [1] - 31:2 Upgrades [2] - 33:9, 33:19 urge [1] - 24:18 Uselman [2] - 9:10, 9:13 USELMAN [1]	voting [2] - 31:2, 41:23 W warm [1] - 59:4 warnings [1] - 11:12 Waste [1] - 32:21 watching [1] - 28:2 ways [1] - 14:12 Weapons [1] - 43:16 weather [8] - 10:9, 10:14, 10:24, 12:4,	21:8, 22:14, 24:10 whole [5] - 12:14, 24:2, 31:21, 35:11, 35:12 willing [1] - 31:11 wind [3] - 10:15, 10:21, 10:24 windows [1] - 58:24 winter [2] - 16:5, 57:23 wire [4] - 8:4, 11:15, 11:16, 11:19	26:19, 28:19, 30:24, 49:21, 50:3, 57:22 years [8] - 12:24, 13:1, 15:19, 18:14, 28:9, 28:25, 29:1, 29:7 yeses [1] - 42:25 yesterday [1] - 58:19
59:9 upcoming [1] - 8:12 update [6] - 3:14, 45:12, 45:20, 47:13, 47:24, 50:9 updated [1] - 31:2 Upgrades [2] - 33:9, 33:19 urge [1] - 24:18 Uselman [2] - 9:10, 9:13 USELMAN [1] - 9:11	voting [2] - 31:2, 41:23 W warm [1] - 59:4 warnings [1] - 11:12 Waste [1] - 32:21 watching [1] - 28:2 ways [1] - 14:12 Weapons [1] - 43:16 weather [8] - 10:9, 10:14, 10:24, 12:4, 16:23, 17:20,	21:8, 22:14, 24:10 whole [5] - 12:14, 24:2, 31:21, 35:11, 35:12 willing [1] - 31:11 wind [3] - 10:15, 10:21, 10:24 windows [1] - 58:24 winter [2] - 16:5, 57:23 wire [4] - 8:4, 11:15, 11:16, 11:19 wires [2] - 11:14, 18:9	26:19, 28:19, 30:24, 49:21, 50:3, 57:22 years [8] - 12:24, 13:1, 15:19, 18:14, 28:9, 28:25, 29:1, 29:7 yeses [1] - 42:25 yesterday [1] - 58:19
59:9 upcoming [1] - 8:12 update [6] - 3:14, 45:12, 45:20, 47:13, 47:24, 50:9 updated [1] - 31:2 Upgrades [2] - 33:9, 33:19 urge [1] - 24:18 Uselman [2] - 9:10, 9:13 USELMAN [1] - 9:11 V value [3] -	woting [2] - 31:2, 41:23 W warm [1] - 59:4 warnings [1] - 11:12 Waste [1] - 32:21 watching [1] - 28:2 ways [1] - 14:12 Weapons [1] - 43:16 weather [8] - 10:9, 10:14, 10:24, 12:4, 16:23, 17:20, 20:2, 59:4	21:8, 22:14, 24:10 whole [5] - 12:14, 24:2, 31:21, 35:11, 35:12 willing [1] - 31:11 wind [3] - 10:15, 10:21, 10:24 windows [1] - 58:24 winter [2] - 16:5, 57:23 wire [4] - 8:4, 11:15, 11:16, 11:19 wires [2] - 11:14, 18:9 wish [1] -	26:19, 28:19, 30:24, 49:21, 50:3, 57:22 years [8] - 12:24, 13:1, 15:19, 18:14, 28:9, 28:25, 29:1, 29:7 yeses [1] - 42:25 yesterday [1] - 58:19
59:9 upcoming [1] - 8:12 update [6] - 3:14, 45:12, 45:20, 47:13, 47:24, 50:9 updated [1] - 31:2 Upgrades [2] - 33:9, 33:19 urge [1] - 24:18 Uselman [2] - 9:10, 9:13 USELMAN [1] - 9:11 V value [3] - 21:10, 22:15,	voting [2] - 31:2, 41:23 W warm [1] - 59:4 warnings [1] - 11:12 Waste [1] - 32:21 watching [1] - 28:2 ways [1] - 14:12 Weapons [1] - 43:16 weather [8] - 10:9, 10:14, 10:24, 12:4, 16:23, 17:20, 20:2, 59:4 weather's [1] -	21:8, 22:14, 24:10 whole [5] - 12:14, 24:2, 31:21, 35:11, 35:12 willing [1] - 31:11 wind [3] - 10:15, 10:21, 10:24 windows [1] - 58:24 winter [2] - 16:5, 57:23 wire [4] - 8:4, 11:15, 11:16, 11:19 wires [2] - 1:14, 18:9 wish [1] - 19:15	26:19, 28:19, 30:24, 49:21, 50:3, 57:22 years [8] - 12:24, 13:1, 15:19, 18:14, 28:9, 28:25, 29:1, 29:7 yeses [1] - 42:25 yesterday [1] - 58:19
59:9 upcoming [1] - 8:12 update [6] - 3:14, 45:12, 45:20, 47:13, 47:24, 50:9 updated [1] - 31:2 Upgrades [2] - 33:9, 33:19 urge [1] - 24:18 Uselman [2] - 9:10, 9:13 USELMAN [1] - 9:11 V value [3] - 21:10, 22:15, 23:2	voting [2] - 31:2, 41:23 W warm [1] - 59:4 warnings [1] - 11:12 Waste [1] - 32:21 watching [1] - 28:2 ways [1] - 14:12 Weapons [1] - 43:16 weather [8] - 10:9, 10:14, 10:24, 12:4, 16:23, 17:20, 20:2, 59:4 weather's [1] - 17:4	21:8, 22:14, 24:10 whole [5] - 12:14, 24:2, 31:21, 35:11, 35:12 willing [1] - 31:11 wind [3] - 10:15, 10:21, 10:24 windows [1] - 58:24 winter [2] - 16:5, 57:23 wire [4] - 8:4, 11:15, 11:16, 11:19 wires [2] - 11:14, 18:9 wish [1] - 19:15 wishes [3] -	26:19, 28:19, 30:24, 49:21, 50:3, 57:22 years [8] - 12:24, 13:1, 15:19, 18:14, 28:9, 28:25, 29:1, 29:7 yeses [1] - 42:25 yesterday [1] - 58:19
59:9 upcoming [1] - 8:12 update [6] - 3:14, 45:12, 45:20, 47:13, 47:24, 50:9 updated [1] - 31:2 Upgrades [2] - 33:9, 33:19 urge [1] - 24:18 Uselman [2] - 9:10, 9:13 USELMAN [1] - 9:11 V value [3] - 21:10, 22:15, 23:2 VAN [1] - 27:3	voting [2] - 31:2, 41:23 W warm [1] - 59:4 warnings [1] - 11:12 Waste [1] - 32:21 watching [1] - 28:2 ways [1] - 14:12 Weapons [1] - 43:16 weather [8] - 10:9, 10:14, 10:24, 12:4, 16:23, 17:20, 20:2, 59:4 weather's [1] - 17:4 website [3] -	21:8, 22:14, 24:10 whole [5] - 12:14, 24:2, 31:21, 35:11, 35:12 willing [1] - 31:11 wind [3] - 10:15, 10:21, 10:24 windows [1] - 58:24 winter [2] - 16:5, 57:23 wire [4] - 8:4, 11:15, 11:16, 11:19 wires [2] - 1:14, 18:9 wish [1] - 19:15 wishes [3] - 21:18, 23:6,	26:19, 28:19, 30:24, 49:21, 50:3, 57:22 years [8] - 12:24, 13:1, 15:19, 18:14, 28:9, 28:25, 29:1, 29:7 yeses [1] - 42:25 yesterday [1] - 58:19
59:9 upcoming [1] - 8:12 update [6] - 3:14, 45:12, 45:20, 47:13, 47:24, 50:9 updated [1] - 31:2 Upgrades [2] - 33:9, 33:19 urge [1] - 24:18 Uselman [2] - 9:10, 9:13 USELMAN [1] - 9:11 V value [3] - 21:10, 22:15, 23:2 VAN [1] - 27:3 various [1] -	voting [2] - 31:2, 41:23 W warm [1] - 59:4 warnings [1] - 11:12 Waste [1] - 32:21 watching [1] - 28:2 ways [1] - 14:12 Weapons [1] - 43:16 weather [8] - 10:9, 10:14, 10:24, 12:4, 16:23, 17:20, 20:2, 59:4 weather's [1] - 17:4 website [3] - 8:18, 13:10,	21:8, 22:14, 24:10 whole [5] - 12:14, 24:2, 31:21, 35:11, 35:12 willing [1] - 31:11 wind [3] - 10:15, 10:21, 10:24 windows [1] - 58:24 winter [2] - 16:5, 57:23 wire [4] - 8:4, 11:15, 11:16, 11:19 wires [2] - 11:14, 18:9 wish [1] - 19:15 wishes [3] - 21:18, 23:6, 25:2	26:19, 28:19, 30:24, 49:21, 50:3, 57:22 years [8] - 12:24, 13:1, 15:19, 18:14, 28:9, 28:25, 29:1, 29:7 yeses [1] - 42:25 yesterday [1] - 58:19
59:9 upcoming [1] - 8:12 update [6] - 3:14, 45:12, 45:20, 47:13, 47:24, 50:9 updated [1] - 31:2 Upgrades [2] - 33:9, 33:19 urge [1] - 24:18 Uselman [2] - 9:10, 9:13 USELMAN [1] - 9:11 V value [3] - 21:10, 22:15, 23:2 VAN [1] - 27:3 various [1] - 35:19	voting [2] - 31:2, 41:23 W warm [1] - 59:4 warnings [1] - 11:12 Waste [1] - 32:21 watching [1] - 28:2 ways [1] - 14:12 Weapons [1] - 43:16 weather [8] - 10:9, 10:14, 10:24, 12:4, 16:23, 17:20, 20:2, 59:4 weather's [1] - 17:4 website [3] -	21:8, 22:14, 24:10 whole [5] - 12:14, 24:2, 31:21, 35:11, 35:12 willing [1] - 31:11 wind [3] - 10:15, 10:21, 10:24 windows [1] - 58:24 winter [2] - 16:5, 57:23 wire [4] - 8:4, 11:15, 11:16, 11:19 wires [2] - 11:14, 18:9 wish [1] - 19:15 wishes [3] - 21:18, 23:6, 25:2 women [2] -	26:19, 28:19, 30:24, 49:21, 50:3, 57:22 years [8] - 12:24, 13:1, 15:19, 18:14, 28:9, 28:25, 29:1, 29:7 yeses [1] - 42:25 yesterday [1] - 58:19
59:9 upcoming [1] - 8:12 update [6] - 3:14, 45:12, 45:20, 47:13, 47:24, 50:9 updated [1] - 31:2 Upgrades [2] - 33:9, 33:19 urge [1] - 24:18 Uselman [2] - 9:10, 9:13 USELMAN [1] - 9:11 V value [3] - 21:10, 22:15, 23:2 VAN [1] - 27:3 various [1] -	voting [2] - 31:2, 41:23 W warm [1] - 59:4 warnings [1] - 11:12 Waste [1] - 32:21 watching [1] - 28:2 ways [1] - 14:12 Weapons [1] - 43:16 weather [8] - 10:9, 10:14, 10:24, 12:4, 16:23, 17:20, 20:2, 59:4 weather's [1] - 17:4 website [3] - 8:18, 13:10,	21:8, 22:14, 24:10 whole [5] - 12:14, 24:2, 31:21, 35:11, 35:12 willing [1] - 31:11 wind [3] - 10:15, 10:21, 10:24 windows [1] - 58:24 winter [2] - 16:5, 57:23 wire [4] - 8:4, 11:15, 11:16, 11:19 wires [2] - 11:14, 18:9 wish [1] - 19:15 wishes [3] - 21:18, 23:6, 25:2	26:19, 28:19, 30:24, 49:21, 50:3, 57:22 years [8] - 12:24, 13:1, 15:19, 18:14, 28:9, 28:25, 29:1, 29:7 yeses [1] - 42:25 yesterday [1] - 58:19
59:9 upcoming [1] - 8:12 update [6] - 3:14, 45:12, 45:20, 47:13, 47:24, 50:9 updated [1] - 31:2 Upgrades [2] - 33:9, 33:19 urge [1] - 24:18 Uselman [2] - 9:10, 9:13 USELMAN [1] - 9:11 V value [3] - 21:10, 22:15, 23:2 VAN [1] - 27:3 various [1] - 35:19	voting [2] - 31:2, 41:23 W warm [1] - 59:4 warnings [1] - 11:12 Waste [1] - 32:21 watching [1] - 28:2 ways [1] - 14:12 Weapons [1] - 43:16 weather [8] - 10:9, 10:14, 10:24, 12:4, 16:23, 17:20, 20:2, 59:4 weather's [1] - 17:4 website [3] - 8:18, 13:10, 14:13	21:8, 22:14, 24:10 whole [5] - 12:14, 24:2, 31:21, 35:11, 35:12 willing [1] - 31:11 wind [3] - 10:15, 10:21, 10:24 windows [1] - 58:24 winter [2] - 16:5, 57:23 wire [4] - 8:4, 11:15, 11:16, 11:19 wires [2] - 11:14, 18:9 wish [1] - 19:15 wishes [3] - 21:18, 23:6, 25:2 women [2] -	26:19, 28:19, 30:24, 49:21, 50:3, 57:22 years [8] - 12:24, 13:1, 15:19, 18:14, 28:9, 28:25, 29:1, 29:7 yeses [1] - 42:25 yesterday [1] - 58:19
59:9 upcoming [1] - 8:12 update [6] - 3:14, 45:12, 45:20, 47:13, 47:24, 50:9 updated [1] - 31:2 Upgrades [2] - 33:9, 33:19 urge [1] - 24:18 Uselman [2] - 9:10, 9:13 USELMAN [1] - 9:11 V value [3] - 21:10, 22:15, 23:2 VAN [1] - 27:3 various [1] - 35:19 vehicle [2] -	voting [2] - 31:2, 41:23 W warm [1] - 59:4 warnings [1] - 11:12 Waste [1] - 32:21 watching [1] - 28:2 ways [1] - 14:12 Weapons [1] - 43:16 weather [8] - 10:9, 10:14, 10:24, 12:4, 16:23, 17:20, 20:2, 59:4 weather's [1] - 17:4 website [3] - 8:18, 13:10, 14:13 Wednesday	21:8, 22:14, 24:10 whole [5] - 12:14, 24:2, 31:21, 35:11, 35:12 willing [1] - 31:11 wind [3] - 10:15, 10:21, 10:24 windows [1] - 58:24 winter [2] - 16:5, 57:23 wire [4] - 8:4, 11:15, 11:16, 11:19 wires [2] - 11:14, 18:9 wish [1] - 19:15 wishes [3] - 21:18, 23:6, 25:2 women [2] - 17:9, 58:19	26:19, 28:19, 30:24, 49:21, 50:3, 57:22 years [8] - 12:24, 13:1, 15:19, 18:14, 28:9, 28:25, 29:1, 29:7 yeses [1] - 42:25 yesterday [1] - 58:19